MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTYOF MAUI
December 21, 2012
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, DECEMBER 21, 2012, BEGINNINGAT 9:08 A.M., WITH
CHAIR DENNIS A. MATEO PRESIDING.
21, 2012 will
CHAIR MATEO: Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of December 21,
come to order.

Mr. Clerk, may we have the roll call please.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS GLADYS C. BAlSA, ROBERT
CARROLL, ELEANORA COCHRAN, DONALD G. COUCH JR.,
MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, MICHAEL B. WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR JOSEPH PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR DENNIS A.
MATEO.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER G. RIKI HOKAMA.
(Councilmember Hokama was not present when the roll was called; however,
he arrived at 10:28 a.m.)
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK LANCE TAGUCHI: Chairman, there are eight Members
present; one 'excused". A quorum is present to conduct the business of the Council.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, this morning I will be providing the, the opening
remarks, something that I've looked forward to the whole year.

OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Council Chair Danny A. Mateo.
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MATEO: Go

that today being the last Council session up
of the year, that I come down and wish
everyone a Merry Christmas and Happy New Year and the very best of the holiday

At the same time, we have two Councilmembers that are going to be departing;
Councilmember Pontanilla, the Vice-Chair; and Chairman Mateo.
wanted to come down and congratulate them for all the har d work that they have
put in. I can tell you that its been
andan absolute pleasure to be able to work with
people that are open to communications and to be able to have really frank
discussions about the things that we need in our community so that we can work
been one of the m
congratulate yo
Council members.
ou know, this year we've been able to accomplish a lot. The budget sessi
we went through, we were able to put a lot of improvements for the comm
think all of you are hearing about all the roads that have been repaired, al
hanges that are occurring within the community that are in the positive mode
ue to the fact that we've been able to communicate.
Now, communication does not mean that we will always agree on every issue
intended to be agreement on every issue. What it means is we are h
iscussions. We are talking about the things that people are asking us to
inds of questions that come up in the community. And if we have concerns,
able to express our concerns and we are able to get, to have discussions.
needed reference with any of our departments, if you needed help with any
people that we have working, and if we needed any help from you, we
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PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MAYOR ALAN ARAKAWA:
Good morning, Chair--

CHAIR MATEO: Good morning.
MAYOR ARAKAWA: --Councilmembers, everyone here. I thought that it was only fitting
that today being the last Council session of the year, that I come down and wish
everyone a Merry Christmas and Happy New Year and the very best of the holiday
seasons.
At the same time, we have two Councilmembers that are going to be departing;
Councilmember Pontanilla, the Vice-Chair; and Chairman Mateo.
I wanted to come down and congratulate them for all the hard work that they have
put in. I can tell you that its been an absolute pleasure to be able to work with
people that are open to communications and to be able to have really frank
discussions about the things that we need in our community so that we can work
towards solutions rather than be counter-productive and having in-fighting. This has
been one of the most pleasant Council's that I've had to work with and I really want to
congratulate you and thank you, Chair Mateo, Joe Pontanilla, and all you
Council members.
You know, this year we've been able to accomplish a lot. The budget session that
we went through, we were able to put a lot of improvements for the community. I
think all of you are hearing about all the roads that have been repaired, all of the
changes that are occurring within the community that are in the positive mode and it's
due to the fact that we've been able to communicate.
Now, communication does not mean that we will always agree on every issue, nor is
it intended to be agreement on every issue. What it means is we are having
discussions. We are talking about the things that people are asking us to do, the
kinds of questions that come up in the community. And if we have concerns, we are
able to express our concerns and we are able to get, to have discussions. If you
needed reference with any of our departments, if you needed help with any of the
people that we have working, and if we needed any help from you, we could
communicate that and we could talk about it and we could get the appropriate
information and help to each other so that we could make good decisions and we
could move forward on a lot of projects. This cooperative spirit has allowed this
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LCON: Council Chair, we have at least ten people waiting here to testify.

LCON: Okay, the first person to testify is Barbara Haliniak, who will be testifying on I
item "EXPRESSING APPRECIATION TO COUNCIL CHAIR DANNY MAT EO".

Good morning, Councilm embers, Council Chair. My name is Barbara Haliniak
on Molokai. Can you all hear me? C,hr,istr,
R MATEO: Yes, we can Barbara. Good morning
s !on our fac
ALINIAK: Okay, good morning
have given us a more wonderful or appreciated gift; the gift of your service, your
personal sacrifice, and your unwavering devotion to Molokai.
Thank you for your leadership and support to our m
hearings on the Young Brothers . . . filings, to volunt
Annual Christmas Light Parade in Kaunakakai Town
many functions. And your presence at our Annual S
with the kupunas which brings smiles upon their fac
re a snazzy dancer. You must have been giving da
fe, parade among the best in Dancing with the Stars.
a joy working with you and having you there whenever
mean, and you mean
Mahalo for all you did for Molokai, serving our community with gusto and a great deal
aloha. I wish you well in your future endeavors and hope you will continue to be
You deserve the best in your future as Mr. John Doe citizen
Danny's dance studio. However, I did he
or dancing. Good luck. Happy Holidays.
R MATEO: Thank you very much, Barbara
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MS. LISA PONICHTERA, MALAMA FAMILY RECOVERY CENTER

CHAIR MATEO: Good mo

ONICHTERA: --and Members of the Maui County Council. My name is Lisa
Ponichtera and I'm the Clinical Director for Malama Na Makua Keiki, otherwise

partner agencies Aloha House Inc. and Maui Youth and Family Services; I am happy
to have this opportunity to express our most sincere appreciation to
Councilmember Joe Pontanilla for his stellar service to the Maui community over the
past decade as a Member of this Council.
Mr. Pontanilla has served with distinction and in our experience, has been a fairminded and strong advocate for those in our community who need the support of
agencies such as ours that provide essential behavioral health services, including
substance abuse and mental health services. Ann u
hick lbrin)
The mission of Malama Family Recovery Center is to address the well-being of the
women and children of Maui by encouraging wholesome living habits, preventing or
`

drug and alcohol abuse.
workingwith you ^a
Maui County financial support i s a critical part of our budget that a
provision of these essential services, especially for pregnant and
Mr. Pontanilla, we will miss your presence and advocacy on the CoLincil, but know
you will continue to support this missiona in other ways as you move forward. Again,
mahalo nui ba for your service and best wishes in your future endeavors. Aloha. Hof
Danny's dance studio. However, I did hear the iMayor ssay that he',s^going to i,hir^e you
R M ATEO: Thank, thank you very much. W' e ,fovo;youn
M
loolokai:
,

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Bi
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CHAIRM ATEO:Thankyouverymuch

MATEO:Molokaidistrict callupthenexttestifier.
"EXPRESSING APPRECIATION TO COUNCIL CHAIR MATEO"

Community Council, would like to say "Salamat Po", . . . and
i"Mabuhay", for your dedication and hard work for the people of
Molokal. use Hof ,harmful substances, ;and providing family ,ce,nter tre;
island is one that should be commended. We are very proud to
have a person of your stature represent us on the Maui County
Council and
We thankyou for your constant support of the Filipino
community, for the love you have shown for this island; for being
oable to put aside differences for the betterment of the community
sadness, joy or controversial, y
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you on the Council.
Sincerely,
Yolanda R
ePresident of Molokai Filipino Council
RAnd also personally, on behalf of myself and my family, I just want t

TYCOUNTYCLERK:Nexttestifieris StephenK ealoha.
MR. STEPHEN KEAL
Good morning, Chairman Mateo and Members of the County Council.

each other when I first moved to Maui in 1986 and we both work
nt utilities. But we had a lot of work that we coordinated with each
e known Joe for that period of time. And over the years, you know
m and also through his work on the County Council, believe me, h
e of the things that I always will take with me for the rest of my life
has always been true to what he believed in. It's not always ea
ilmember and to take sides on an issue because people are, are f
important thing.
r1he dove
, having said that, I also want to say that I think he did a very good
of the Budget and Finance Committee. I think all of you Councilmem
fficult a job that, that is. I think maybe Councilm ember Hokama me
ell. And I'm not sure what you're going to do up, upstairs, Joe, bu
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you also for your support of the non-profit agencies on Maui. And li
hers who have been very supportive of what they do, mahalo, be
fits, and now currently with the Mau
d of things that people are looking
r work, has been the recipient of tha
I also want to say, you know, Joe, I know you're going to continue to work, but, take
a few moments out to enjoy life a little bit. This is going to be your second retirement,
and so, go ahead and relax a little bit too. Don't always look to see what you're going
Rto do for, for employment because I know you'll do a good job no matter what. But,
believe me, I, I know what retirement is about and it's really great. So, with that I'll
end and say mahalo nui ba, Joe and aloha. And we'll continue to collaborate with

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Kealoha.
Chair will go to the Hana District Office.
MS. LONG: The Hana Office has no one waiti
;my friend ,Joe IRontan
CHAIR MATEO: Lanai District Office.
knew each other when I first moved Ito (Maui yin 1986 an
MS. FERNANDEZ:TheLanaiOffice hasnoonewaitingtotestify.
-,

"EXPRESSING APPRECIATION TO COUNCIL CHAIR DANNY MATEO"Ii

ohana here since 19 35.
Chair of the Budget ^a
And Councilman Mateo, we just, all of us wanted to thank you so much for all that
you've done for us over the years, but most importantly, what you're going to be
doing for all of us on Mobo kai in the future. The decisions you've made over the
,

,
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energy and aloha for our island, for always putting our needs first more so than I
know of anyone in Maui County. soppo.

know, they provide much help to the
,

We also wanted to thank you so much for your efforts on behalf of Molokai Dialysis.
And what started with just the research and the building of a dialysis center here over
twelve years ago, it's now, it's unbelievable but we have over 30 people on dialysis
process that we're working on right now to expand the program here so more people
can be on dialysis.
^enj
Again, from all of us, mahalo nui ba, I Uncle Danny. We love you so much

believe rme, 11, 11 ik^now what ,retirement ,is tabout, land [it's ,really ^great. So„
MATEO: Thank you, Kim.
Joe rand ^alo;ha. And wweII cooboue to Coll
,

YN MCNE FF, MAUI ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY:
Good morning. My name is Lyn McNeff. I'm the CE
and I came to publicly thank both Joe Pontanilla an
Rservice. I have presented you with a constru

Rour, our constituents in order, for
probably the best on Maui than any other place in the world. And certainly you've
laid a foundation for the keikis to have that quality of life. So, I'm here to thank you

ONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
MATEO: Thank you.

years rare rgoir^g Ito of
Lanai Office. on rb,e;h
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ERNA NDEZ: The Lanai Office ha

Molokai District Office
i on Molok
,

LCON: The next person to testify is Adolph Helm and he will be testifying on item
"EXPRESSING APPRECIATION TO COUNCIL CHAIR DANNY MATEO".

Councilm
health, and balance to the Molokai community, individuals

leadership, guidance, and dedicated service you have provided for Maui County, the
State of Hawaii, and our island home Molokai.
,a
^have presente

Your positive contributions throughout the year
are beneficial to the communities themselves. In particular, we are very grateful for
your support and efforts in helping our organization pursue our goals of promoting
and perpetuating Hawaiian cultural practices that enhance the cultural, social, and
environmental well-being of our island community. in
laid ^a fo.undation for the keikis Ito havethat (quali

Success can be measured in many shapes, forms, and ways. . . . the aloha spirit
and leadership qualities you possess, expand far beyond anything we can measure.
uck and encourage you to cont
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MS. TERRYL VENCL, MAUI VISITORS BUREAU:
RAloha Mr. Chairman, Councilmembers.
R MATEO: Good morning.
MS. VENCL: My name is Terryl Vend, I'm the Executive Director of the Maui Visitors
Bureau. A bit of a raspy throat today, I apologize.

forMaui Nui
Speaking on behalf of the Maui, the Mookai Visitor Association and the Maui Visitors
Bureau in particular, Mr. Chairman, we've been through many task forces and
committees over the years together. My fondest is, of course, the work that I did in
the previous Charter Commission. co,m
But I recall the days ba
memorable time is having the opportunity to be on the road with you, and for you to
see exactly what comes and how it comes of your efforts in supporting the funding for
the Maui Visitors Bureau and for the jobs and the things that that brings to the islands
Even through the years and through differences that we've had, I've always felt that
we had your support. So I want to thank you today very much for that. And I'd like to
also say that Julie Bicoy of the Maui, of the Molokai Visitors Association would have
been here today but has been ill all week and unable to attend.
ccul
think back, I can't even imagine the number of hours you have spent on budget items
in these chambers. I actually can't even remember how many hours I've spent here
as well. You have, you too, went on the road and you looked, and touched, and felt,
and actually worked as a partner with M VB. And so I, I'm glad that you went. I'm
glad that it continued to reinforce the support that you have given to the Maui Visitors

timetosa

TY
and your family have made for the good of Maui Nui and our residents. M
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ERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting
MATEO: Molokai District Office.

t

"EXPRESSING APPRECIATION TO COUNCIL CHAIR DANNY MAT EO"
ONIDA MOLINA:
Good morning to all the Councilmembers. My name is Leonida L. Molina. Danny
Mateo, Molokai Councilmember, and my dear friend. I have known Danny since his
humble beginnings as our island representative. He is well respected by the Molokai
community and has done many wonderful things for us. Danny is true to his word,
^and i
when he says he will do it, he will do it.
father would do the best for his children. Molokai is a very close community. It is
great when we have community functions, hearings, and parades. Danny is always a
participant, whether he's holding a shovel for a groundbreaking ceremony or being a
part in the Christmas parade and with him sitting in a convertible waving.
Thanks to Danny's input on the Council, we now have a beautiful fire station, Mitchell I
Pauole Center has been renovated, a new location for the Public Works Baseyard,
and many more. I also thanks for your support and services you have done to the
Molokai Filipino community and being there for us. you Flo
rked as
Danny, thank you for being a strong individual and fighting for us. I wish you the
best, my dear friend, in, in your new adventure, and whatever your plans.
As we look forward, we will have Stacy Helm Crivello, as our new Councilman. We
miss you Danny. And we love you. Always a friend . . all
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Good morning, Mr. Chairman.
R MATEO: Good morning. island ropm
community (and ihas done m my wontl
GAX!OLA: Good morning. Good mor
Director for the J. Walter Community Center and on behalf of the . Waltera
Community Center, I would like to thank you.
pis ,a ve,rv, close ,commi,
I want to take this opportunity to present a certificate of appreciation to
Cou ncilmember Joe Pontanilla for his many years of consistent and valuable service
Cameron Center Facilities Committee and
now in that capacity provided us with
outstanding leadership and guidance. And so, thank you, thank you, Joe, for being
there for us.
l t;
the, the Lions Club always,a thanks to Joe, always helping us with some of the
activities at the center, some of the events, and also with helping on the, in the
parking lot during the fair. You know, if you wanted to find Joe within the fair, you just
to park and, and always, you know, watching for the, the safety and, and guidance to
others. ^D,ann
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mrs. Molina.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify, Sherri Dodson.
CHAIR MATEO: Sherri Dodson.
Mr. Clerk, call up the next testifier.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify, Cesar Gaxiola.
CHAIR MATEO: Cesar. Okay, here he comes.

MR. CESAR GAXIOLA, J. WALTER CAMERON CENTER:
Good morning, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Good morning.
MR. GAXIOLA: Good morning. Good morning, Vice-Chair Pontanilla. Good morning,
Councilmembers and everyone else. My name is Cesar Gaxiola. I'm the Executive
Director for the J. Walter Community Center and on behalf of the J. Walter
Community Center, I would like to thank you.

I want to take this opportunity to present a certificate of appreciation to
Councilmember Joe Pontanilla for his many years of consistent and valuable service
to the Cameron Center. Joe has served for many years as a member of the
Cameron Center Facilities Committee and in that capacity provided us with
outstanding leadership and guidance. And so, thank you, thank you, Joe, for being
there for us.
In addition to that, Joe was also a member of the, the Lions Club. And as you know,
the, the Lions Club always, thanks to Joe, always helping us with some of the
activities at the center, some of the events, and also with helping on the, in the
parking lot during the fair. You know, if you wanted to find Joe within the fair, you just
drive into Cameron Center parking lot and he was helping us there directing people
to park and, and always, you know, watching for the, the safety and, and guidance to
others.
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IUncle Danny, I want to thank you for your years of service to the community of
Molokai. As an educator and as a parent, I would like to speak specifically to your
dedication to the youth of our island. You are so important to our keiki here on
Molokai. You have always held that vision of students getting involved in a passion,
whether it be a hobby or a sport or some kind of educational opportunity to widen
their vision and opportunities in the future.
So, I just want to take this moment to thank you for your continued support of the
non-profits in Maui County that make education happen on our islands. They are the
heartbeat of the community. One example, the Molokai Youth Center. You know, it's
really been a place for kids to have a safe haven after school, to do their homework,
to socialize, a place where kids can be safe after school while their parents work.
I also want to thank you for your continued support of the Maui Economic
Opportunity. You know, they provide youth transportation for our kids on Molokai so
kids can stay after school and get tutoring, so they can participate in after school
sports and clubs. It's a way for them to get home when their parents are working

lRafterschool opportunities.
You've also continued funding for non-profits lik
DevelopmentBoard. This organization that you, that
Rthe different Members on the Council have supported,
our robotics program here on Molokai. You know, over
that program, many of which have pursued higher ed
engi
keiki
Other things like the hydroponic garden
for middle-school girls, rocket days, Mo
Rare all different educational oppo rtunitie

know that you've also been a proponent of arts with the Maui Arts and Cultural
Center, which have provided things like teacher professional development. I have a

So, I just want to thank you for--
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Uncle Danny, I want to thank you for your years of service to the community of
Molokai. As an educator and as a parent, I would like to speak specifically to your
dedication to the youth of our island. You are so important to our keiki here on
Molokai. You have always held that vision of students getting involved in a passion,
whether it be a hobby or a sport or some kind of educational opportunity to widen
their vision and opportunities in the future.
So, I just want to take this moment to thank you for your continued support of the
non-profits in Maui County that make education happen on our islands. They are the
heartbeat of the community. One example, the Molokai Youth Center. You know, it's
really been a place for kids to have a safe haven after school, to do their homework,
to socialize, a place where kids can be safe after school while their parents work.
I also want to thank you for your continued support of the Maui Economic
Opportunity. You know, they provide youth transportation for our kids on Molokai so
kids can stay after school and get tutoring, so they can participate in after school
sports and clubs. It's a way for them to get home when their parents are working
late. I know many students who, without this, would not get involved with these
afterschool opportunities.
You've also continued funding for non-profits like MEDB, Maui Economic
Development Board. This organization that you, that the Council Chair, as well as
the different Members on the Council have supported, has really provided things like
our robotics program here on Molokai. You know, over 100 kids have gone through
that program, many of which have pursued higher education in science tech and
engineering. They will be our future and it's part of a community that raises these
keiki.
Other things like the hydroponic garden at Kaunakakai, engineering summer camps
for middle-school girls, rocket days, Molokai Math Day, the Maui Digital Bus, these
are all different educational opportunities that has been supported by you as well as
the other Chairperson. So, I just want to thank you for that.
Also, you've been a huge supporter, not only of STEM education, but also the arts. I
know that you've also been a proponent of arts with the Maui Arts and Cultural
Center, which have provided things like teacher professional development. I have a
lot of colleagues who have gone through the program and are now infusing the arts
into science, social studies, math, language arts. And it's really just one more
opportunity for our keiki to be enriched and enhanced.
So, I just want to thank you for-DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Three minutes.
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opportunities and technology for our your
children.
re 9 of Mol
And, in closing, I wanted to say that there is another fortuitous opportunity today. It is
a classic example of leverage partnerships of what when you put together leadership
on the Federal level, leadership here at home on the local level, and bring our
-

our young people who Mr. Kawika Go
nationals to represent Hawaii in th
vision, was provided by our Senato
CHAIR M ATEO: Thank you, Ms. Wilkins.

"EXPRESSING APPRECIATION TO COUNCIL CHAIR MATEO".
HANTELL
you,DUDOIT:
a"sp'icious rday'tKis'i
Hi, sorry. We just trying to get ourselves together, Uncle Danny, cause I wish

But Iyour
first wanted, beforeusI start my own testimony, I wanted to just say thank you on
behalf of two people. The first one is Moana Du doit. She
newcouldn't be here because
you
of health issues. But she wanted you to know that she loves you and that she
preserving our culture no matter what ethnicity that may be. what 5ycreate, and 1918—t 'is that we Will later also be'hononn^

And then the second one is one of my best friends and I know one of your biggest
supporters, Ms. Lynn DeCoite. And she just wanted to say thank you for all your
efforts in agriculture. And the one thing she wanted me to say out loud to the world is
that you have always been for the people and that's the point of government and that
wanted to say thank you and that she your
knows our days together are not so
over, it's just
beginning. If ,wi
Okay, so now
testimony. I know, I don't want you to feel offended cause it's
So, for my you
not coming straight
from the hip like it usually does and from my heart because it is
from my heart. I just had to write
it because Greg and I are crying over here through
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the whole testimony session. And we so glad Akaku put your picture back on cause
we want to see you cry too while we reading.
To our hardworking Council representatives, staff, and participants of today's
meeting, aloha from Molokai. My name is Zha ntell Dudoit and today I am honored to
stand before you in support of and appreciation for Council Chair, Molokai advocate,
community servant, warrior of the people, and distinguished leader, Danny Mateo. to
,young peoplewho iMr: Kawika ,Gonzales is here today, who will Abe ,going
,

Since I was a little girl, Uncle Danny, as, as I affectionately have known him, was
always the life of the party. A strong, happy disposition and the kind o
Councilman Mateo
grew up on a plantation with little or no money, but he neve
new he was poor." Perhaps those were the foundational blocks that always allowe
you and those like you the ability to see beauty and hope in people and places, eve
when the rest of the world labels them economically depressed and disadvantaged
be
Whatever the inherent traits and personal
attributes that made him, you who you are
theimportantthingisjustthat; youarewhoyouare.Andloveyou or hate you, th

finance and culture, labor to
challenges and natural resource management, non-profits
and the need for well-managed growth has made him the kind of leader that people
trust and are happy to follow into the future.
I
For years,
Chairman Mateo has served the people of Maui County and Molokai in a
variety of capacities to include: Molokai Unity Hui, the Chamber of Commerce,
Citizen's Advisory Group, Health Foundation, March of Dimes, Aloha Festivals,
Homeowners Association, Maui District School Advisory Council, Maui Grants
Review Committee, Vice-Chair of the Maui County Democratic Party, and that's just

Since filling the Molokai Council seat in 2002, left vacant by the late Patrick
in Sr., Chairman Mateo has continued to work hard in benefitting the people he
Kawano
that
serves. Among his noteworthy efforts are securing $130 million in funding to support
projects and organizations vital to the health and well-being of Molokai residents and
Maui County residents, and authoring Chapter 2.96 of the Maui County Code, that
ensures affordably priced homes be constructed and made available to all hard
He served to ensure Maui County's educational institutions were well supported and
our children afforded the best opportunities. He has been an active participant in
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health care initiatives and programs that provide for accessible medical and support
services for our families on Molokai and throughout Maui County and the list goes on.

UDOIT: I am joined, I am joining the multitudes to say thank you to Council Chair
Danny Mateo for your years of dedication and aloha. Mahalo for the sacrifices you
have made to ensure the health and well-being of our people. Thank you for your
eloquent speeches, tough and feisty directness, and your courage to face the
challenges that most would avoid. Forever will we be indebted to you for the
countless battles you have fought on our behalf and have resulted in, that have
resulted in upgraded roadways, economically beneficial programs and opportunities,
affordable housing and healthcare, and an open forum for all to feel included no
matter the cultural beliefs or ethnicity.to lth
the leader we could always count on. And most of all, for remaining you.
finance and culture, labor challenges and ,natural ,resource rnanagerner
TY COUNTY CLERK: Four minutes. has made 'h'i=m the ',kind Of IeadE
,

calling. For now, Me Ke Aloha Pumehan a and Mahalo.
variety ofcapacities 'to include: Molokai,U,nit yy, iHui,-,
MATEO: Thank. Thank you, Zhantell. iMarc

ceremonial resolutions for the Molokai Middle School, Joe Pontanilla, and Danny
Mateo. ^Sr-„ GCh
EGRAY VANDERBILT: and auIh.
ensures affordably priced !home:
Good morning, Chair Mateo an
And I'd first like to testify about the Molokai Middle School being the State Robotics

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
December 21, 2012
Page 21

competing against all the large schools. And some of the big private schools in Oahu
had as many as twelve separate teams. Molokai had one made up of a very diverse
and they really worked as a team. An
So I was following that very closely b
learn a little bit from it.
RAnd I'd just like to congratulate th

And you heard Heidi Jenkins testify earlier, she was the Robotic coordinator. And the
Head Coach is David Gonzales and Assistan t Coach Jennifer Whitted. They did a
tremendous job. And I think what this victory shows a nd a lot of other
accomplishments on Molokai in the field of education over the past decade shows as
a testimonial to the public school system.
untless ib

You know, you hear a lot about Molokai, Molokai High, can't get a n education there.
We send our kids year in and year out to, to schools like Yale and Stanford and other
small colleges around the world that have high academic standards. So, you can get
values an d, and other attributes and parent involvement, and great teachers have led
to some good accomplishment that hopefully will continue in the future. Thank you.
CHAIR M ATEO: Thank you, Mr., Mr.
MR. VANDERBILT: And I'd now like to speak about Councilman Joe Pontanilla and thank
him for all the years of service that he has given to this County. And he is a guy tha
Ryou're just talking to them. But he wou

then P-0-N-T-I. And then I associated with my favorite ice cream, p int of vanilla.
And I was able to get it P-O-N-T-I-N A L L A. So, Joe, thanks for all y our service
and, and it's, it's been great working with you.
It's been a wonderful
on the mainland visiting some kids and grandkids in the Bay Area, and this
Thanksgiving, and I was crossing the Golden Gate Bridge. And coincidentally at that
the Golden Gate Bridge. And I thought, I lived in the Bay Area, and I thought the
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Golden Gate Bridge had been around there forever. And then as I'm driving along, I
said, my gosh, I'm only four years younger than the Golden Gate Bridge.
f people, snot ,all high-end ,valedictorians. They were +a good mix
,

And that's what happens, time passes fast and then all of a sudden an era comes to
an end and we still have a lot to do. And I know Danny will be around for a lot
serving us for a lot, lot of more years.
And, and I would also like to thank Danny's staff, Tina Thompson and Arthur
Suyama. They have really been helpful to our Molokai community. Whenever
anybody calls in, they get back right to them with all the information they need. And
that has really helped the efficiencies of Danny's office and, and they've been a great
team with Danny and, and, and I just wanted to thank them also. and (a
hments

And I'd also like to thank all of the other
Commission and the people of Maui County for voting in the Charter amendment to
allow people from Lanai, and Hana, and Molokai to testify without having to pay the
high expenses of coming here to the chambers. And, as you can see, it's working
very well today and hopefully down the road we'll get some visuals. I don't know if
the Council will want the visuals. But hopefully it's been a great step forward for the
Council and thank you all for that. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. the ,fu
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Degray.

ALCON: The next testifier is Greg Jenkins and he will be testifying on item
"EXPRESSING APPRECIATION TO COUNCIL CHAIR DANNY MATEO".to co
REG JENKINS: ti
=O= T=1.

Aloha, Chair Mateo, Members of the Council. My name is Greg Jenkins and I live in
Pukoo, Molokai. I have the privilege of knowing Danny as a leader and as a friend.
Discovery Channel. On the show, the late Captain Phil Harris had his signature
quote, "you can watch things happen, you can make things happen, or you can
wonder what the bleep just happened".
(d
ainland ^visi

Danny Mateo is a Council Chair and public servant who makes things happen. And
this morning, I plan to share a little bit of that with you. To m e, for the people of the
County of Maui, especially those on Molokai, Danny made things happen in three
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Danny championed, was a champion for strong County policy such as
residential workforce, including young families Additionally, Danny was an effective
advocate in representing our County at the State Legislature. will be
.

throughout the County. Just a few of the key projects that Danny championed were
the South Maui Police Station, the Molokai Public Works Baseyard, and the new
Kaunakakai Fire Station. aback
that has really Whelped the ff c
Last, Danny promoted fiscal responsibility. I witnessed many tim
without including TAT revenues due to the potential the State withholding our portion
of the TAT, which would have created a severe budget shortfall. Such a responsible
decision proved pivotal as our County slipped deeper into our recent economic
recession. Moor,
gh expenses o
Another example of Danny's fiscal responsibility is that in the toughest of economic
times, Danny supported budgets that kept our County running smoothly while still
honoring our commitment to County employees. When the State and other Counties
made our County a leader b
Employee
the same.
A final example of Danny's fiscal responsibility is that Danny supported the funding of
many worthy non-profits. However, those organizations that he supported funding for
transportationin
In closing, Danny made things happen, and he will have a lasting impact on our
County from his service as a Member and Chair of our Council. I congratulate him on
his years of service, his accomplishments, and his future endeavors. Aloha, my
friend.
Q
MATEO: Thank, thank you, Mr. Jenkin
Mr. Clerk.
11s ,a Council Chair (and pufblic se,ruant Cwrho mal
is morn irig, 1 plan to (share ra Jifitle b t o that with you. Tor
TY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Stephen West.
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TEPHE N WEST, ILWU:
housing policy. iHe
Aloha, Co uncilmembers, Council Chair Danny, Joe. I think through listening to
testimony today, we've heard a lot of aloha, a lot of really strong feelings. And, you
office Danny, but just really want to thank you for all your years of service and, and
also report to you that our title officers Donna Domingo, Guy Fujimura and our
division director, Willie Kennison wanted to say they're sorry they couldn't be here
today but wanted to give you their aloha.
So, as for myself, as a division rep, I really appreciate all of your hard work. And
even though we maybe didn't agree all the time, it was we disagreed respectfully and
your offices were always open to listen, And so, on behalf of our 20,000 members
here in the State of Hawaii, we just wish you both well. And, yeah, stay involved in
the community and, cause you have a lot of great knowledge and insight on many
things.So, thank you very much. Aloha to you all. And thank you for all your hard
MATEO: Thank you, Mr. West.
honoring our- commitment to ,Co.
Hana, Hana District Office.
f
,

ONO: The H ana Office has no one waiting to testify

ERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
were required to demonstrate measurab,le outcomes in
MATEO: Molokai District Office. see , (ess ay fto Oee !in
,

;

"EXPRESSING APPRECIATION TO COUNCIL CHAIR DANNY MATEO".

RGood morning, Danny and good morning
I'm with the Public Works Highway Divisi
you forall the years and service that we
Kuku
you.
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TY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify, Yuki Lei Sugimura
UKI LEI SUGIM URA: that ourr 'title office'
division director; Willie 'Kennison ;waste
Happy Holidays everyone. My name i
individual I just want to express to you the many hours that you have given to all of us
to make our lives way better than we really can appreciate or even knew as you
worked many long hours. And today, I, I think everyone before me has probably
expressed what I would have said.
just- swish
you have

But what I want to do today as an individual is to give both of you an envelope, and I
have money in here, and it is not a campaign contribution. It is a holiday gift to you
probably will now have some free time to spend with thos
our behalf. So, mahalo to both of you. I, I, I can't ima
seeing you on, in the chambers. But I know I'll see you in t
Danny, thank you very much for being our Festivals of Al
these many years and for guiding us through this process o
iRthis community event on all the islands grow to, to the mag
And Joe, un, unreal. You are, you are quiet, effective is p
you as you have m
continue. Thank yo u all of you

R MATEO: Oh, thank you. We'll go ahead and check with, with Hana
you for all 'the years and service that we shavebeen together., frorr
ONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
`NS is see
,
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ENE KAAHANUI: e
send the communit
Aloha, Danny. I never seen so much toilet paper on the floor and people crying in
this office, you know. And I got to tell you something, Danny, you look so handsome.
You know, in all my years, all, all of my years, I, I said who is that guy on the TV
when I walked in here. But, yeah, you look really handsome.
But, okay, so I'm do
going to as
say, my name is Irene Kaahanui, a born and raised I
Molokaian who has known Councilman Mateo for years upona years; before his
inception of Alu Like. I hope
probably will snow have, son
I also
work for the Office of Hawaiian Affairs here on Molokai. And, you know
Danny, if wasn't for you guys over there, you're like, like a lifeline for us here on

forunreno wne d. They are so good. We, we go to, you
years and your
staff is, I mean
know, I call your office if you're not there, Tina and, you know, Arthur is there and
they get back to us right away. island
But many, you know, I really wrote this to talk to others. You know, I didn't know that
you were going to be in the chair over there. So I said that, you know, there's many
things that was going to beofsaid on your professional level, with it . . . beyond the call
of duty. However, I would like to say today, Danny, that you're a person who was

you or me? Eh, Tita, you go. I said no, you go. We use to, like, you better get yo
cookies straight before you come before Danny because he's going to pick y
brain. You know what I mean? S o, you know, I'm not saying that your opinions w
always pono to some people, however, your comments always made us think ab
IR the end result and what was good for the community. If the proposals we
affordable an
beneficiaries andhowitmade animpact.
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Center near Molokai. And she passed on last Monday. And
Ryour legacy of your unsun

going pick your brains. And this time we don't have to be afraid cause you not the
Council Chair anymore. So, I love you Danny forever and ever. Aloha.

TY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify in the chamber, Doreen Gomes.

Good morning. Council Chair Mateo, when I first met you, my name is Doreen
Gomes, when I first met you, I thought that referring to George Ariyoshi, you were

This morning I'm here in, as, as an advocate for the Hawaiian people, as a resident
of Kula. I want to thank you for attending our groundbreaking alongside the likes of
Congresswoman Colleen Hanabusa, Councilmember Gladys Baisa; thank you for
being there for us. right i
I also want to commend Joseph Pontanilla, who my friend of many, many years,
through Hawaiian Tel. M y, my favorite memory of you, Joseph, was walking 26 miles
with the March of Dimes. We didn't make it, I didn't make it, and I don't know that
you made it. Did you make it? to ^,

OMES: You did make it. But thank you for supporting me. I, I know it was an effort
stemmed from a recent loss of, of my daughter back then and I, and I applaud you for
having always supported those type of events. Ilm notever, you
On behalf of the Hawaiian people, I want to thank you both for supporting us with the
Pulehunui Project. We appreciate that. Mele Kalikimaka, a me ka hauoli ma kahiki
hou, thank you so much for your service.
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MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Go mes.

Center near Molokai. And she ipa
you (and li
u unsure aloha

Molokai District Office.

ONO: Sorry. The next testifier will be Lucy Wilhelm, and she will be reading a
estimony from Maria Watanabe who couldn't be here this morning. cans.

Councilman Danny Mateo is dedicated to helping people.

He was a big help in getting money for the island
you,of Molokai,
like the Fire Station, Packs [sic] and Recreation, Maunaloa Center,
MEO Veteran Center, Puili Place fire hydrant, and I so much more. ft
and true to his word. I want to thank you very much for all what you
did and accomplish for Molokai.
your ^groundbreaking ,alongside
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M&

Good morning, Uncle Danny. I don't know how I drew the

My apologies for not being on Molokai today to share my
testimony. Please accept the following.
iMa jnaIoa C.e,nter,
County Councilmem bers' final session for 2012. At this time, I
would like to personally thank each of you for your unselfish
contributions serving our islands of Maui, Molokai, Lanai,

will echo its tap calling the Coun
20
Danny, on behalf of our island, Molokai , I wish to express m
est gratitude for your countless years of lifting your head
pride as you represented Molokai No Ka Heke. Despite our man
challenges, we joined you with pride and aloha for who we are an
the special place you represent; and you represented us we
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communities to receive your continuing host of giving and your gift
of leadership. (can't be here this ;moming,, ,and sbe'll ;bye testi

blessed Christmas and may the doors of 2013 contin

anan who's on Hilo thi s morning. And she will be testifying
ESSING APPRECIATION TO COUNCIL CHAIR DANNY MATEO".
MANLEY, ON BEHALF OF MS. LORI BUCH ANAN
would like
morning, Councilmen and guest. My name is Louise M
g this letter on behalf of Lori.
torino returned to the meeting at 10:22 am.)

ide I would like to extend my deepest heartfelt gratitude for
Council Chair's many years of selfless dedicated public service to
the residents of Maui Nui and especially to the people of Molokai
island. inui
I Chair Mateo was instrumental in helping with the acquisition
and perpetual protection of several acres of important conservation
lands in East Molokai. Chair Mateo's leadership along with our
honorable Councilmembers has set the highest example of any
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ber Cochran was excused from the meeting at 10:23 a.m.)

!His
Though Chair Mateo's leader, through his leadership, many
families who never would have had a chance of homeownership
will now have an opportunity to own their own home through the
Chair Mateos advocacy for the new Mo
ensure that Molokai community will hav
emergency care for many years to come.
ChairMateo's support of the Molo
The
Management
Areas on Molokai remain protected.
^morning. An
ChairMateo,youraccomplishmentsben efittingthepeople
never seek recognition or fame; you just do it. A wis

your good works. You rock!

The Molokai Planning Commission;
The Molokai/Maui Invasive Species

: The next testifier will be Lee Derouin, and he will be testifyin
ESSING APPRECIATION TO COUNCIL CHAIR DANNY MAT
me, Danny, he will be reading a letter from Nani Brandt, who couldn
rning.
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MR. LEE DEROUIN, ON BEHALF OF MS. NANI BRANDT:
A
As Danny Mateos term is drawing to a close, my family and I
would like to extend our thanks for all your time and effort you have
given to the people of Molokai and Maui County. home 4
,

we can make to people are often not through broad policies and
programs, but person to person. I have seen Danny put a
tremendous amount of time and energy into meeting the individual

as

We have always
been able to depend on him to help at a
moment's notice. He is a tireless and dedicated person who truly
plished and effective term.
enf,of iMaui Nui

game too I

I sincerely appreciate the opportunity to have known and
worked with Danny. You will be missed. Good luck on your future
endeavors.
"a

cilmember Cochran returned to the meeting at 10:26 am.)
LCON: The M
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EO: Thank you. Members, no one signed up
mony on ceremonial resolutions for the day. Any objections?
an make to

OICED NO OBJECTIO
tremendous amount l(o
O: Thank yo u, so ordered.

UNTY CLERK: Chairman, proceeding with ceremonial resolutions.

CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONSh

kFIRSTPLACEC

M

V
y
CHAIR ,MATED,: Molokai District Offi
ON YOUR BEHALF,,
RESOLUTIONHONORINGMOLOKAIM IDDL
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CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk, please read the resolution.

(The resolution was read in its entirety.)
(Councilmember Hokama arrived at the meeting at 10:28 a.m.)

TANILLA: Thank y ou. Thank ou, Clerk. Member
y
this resolution
n in support adoptingTEAM
recognizin
THE
s of this team of students from Molokai Middle
Schoo
AT THE
achieved first place
amongst 52 CHAMPIONSHIP
teams competing
LEGO

ank
ho
tremendous
exci
Pontanilla.
their created
rob
the teams are also
scored on a research project and presentat
cilmember
was
excused from the meeting at 10:27 a.m.)
t is my privilege to honor
these outstanding youth for their ef
Thank
you,
f i i l hi ki
k
ld
f
i
h l
While
skills may not app
ON dedication in developing these types ofTO
ADOPT THE
ular as other extra-curricularly, curricular opportunities, there is
hat developing
STEM skills bring to individuals and society.
TEAM.
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students, coach, parents and families, their dedicated educators and school
community, Maui Economic Development Board, and the Molokai community who
have played a role influencing the team's success in promotion and financing of
programs in competition like the Robotics Challenge. The team has not only
R represented well their island home of, of Molokai, but also on entire County shares in
pride of their a
I urge the Me
And on a
Rexcitement of the Molokai Robotics Team, you

ongratulatory, congr
been said by o
First of all, parental support in education, which is paramount. Without your parents
backing you, supporting you financially and otherwise, some of this may not come to
fruition. Your dedication and your hard work made it happen. Your teachers, your
coordinators, and all those others around you,
52 made the issue come to fruition and
now the dream has come true. on
But I also want to point out that our public schools, this is a testament to the
naysayers out there that keep saying, oh we have such a terribleface
public school
system. Well, here's another example. Like Lanai, like Hana, and many other
of our
small schools in our small districts who excel against the large private schools of
I want to congratulate you. I want to congratulate your parents, your teachers, your
coordinators. Good luck on the next step. I know you can return with the trophy. I
know you will accelerate. But whatever happens, live the dream, enjoy the dream,
because dreams come true when you work hard and focus. And god bless you and
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MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
students, coach,, ,parents and fai
Mr. Couch. M- Wuri Eco,riomlo Deue c
CILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I too want to congratulate the
team. Having had the opportunity and the honor to watch them perform at the event
on Maui, and their enthusiasm was just electrifying and, and I, I figured that they
congratulations and it was really fun to watch them. Thanks.

NCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. I'd like to a
congratulations to the Molokai Middle School Team. It's real impressive a
Rthe lines of, you know, the remarks that have been made in the Council tod
public schools, I want to note that although the Molokai Team was the winni
the second place went to the Carden Academy of Maui which is housed in P
congratulate both teams and particularly t
outstanding job. congrat
me very imp

But I have a personal thing here. I'm
where I can get a pair of these golden glasses because I too cannot always
remember the people that I've met. I might know their face but sometimes it's really
hard to recall their names. So, can we talk later?
lit, h

more help. So, congratulations to them for taking on this tough subject. It's this kind
of thing that is going to solve the issues. So, thank you very much. And
congratulations to all of you and all the people who supported you. Thank you.
r

small schools in our small districts wh

MATEO: Thank you. Members, additional questions?

Mr. Carroll.
tors. Gc

NCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I would also like to offer my
congratulations. I can't even begin to say how proud that I am . . I know we all are
of them. I think everything has been said over here. But I'd like to close by saying I'd
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Rwill, came in first the other year, la

The Chair would like to also extend my congratulations. When you come from a
small community like Molokai, with a little over 7,000 friends, you 1 know, you really
begin to worry about this communit y with just one high school. You,I you worry about
the competitive edge, or whether or not there is that competitive edge.
RAnd it is because of commitmen
technical assistance as well
provide the opportunities for
can just look at the accomplish
ourkidstobeabletocomeup
i Middle
This is the Golden Eyes Robotics Team that developed the conceptual glasses,
golden glasses, which uses facial recognition software to help kupuna remember the
people they see. This is incredible. You know, this is even better than that original
Dick Tracy,
you know. We have progressed incredibly. l reall,
both tea
And thank you to Ms

does have a bright future. Thank you very much.
loss for fihe ,elderly since
Members, addition,a additional comments? Hearing none, all those in favor of the
motion to adopt the resolution entitled "CONGRATULATING THE MOLOKAI
MIDDLE SCHOOL ROBOTICS TEAM ON CAPTURING THE FIRST PLACE
please signify by saying "aye". taking (on a \veq,tough sub^ject- And,, yot
has ibecome one of our nation's Fbiggest issues. Were call living longer
more AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAlSA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
Of f h`ing that its COUCH, HOKAM A, VICTORINO, WHITE,
congrtat u4;ations to VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
,

CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no"a
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. At this
Rfew words. T

MATEO: Thank you. Mr. Gonzales, please join us at the podium. y^
a little over 7;0.0.0 friends you
And before we all leave our chairs, the Chair would just like to recognize the
attendance of Member H okama with us this morning.com ,pe

CHAIR PON TANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. At this time, Mr. Gonzales would like to
say a few words. (accomplishments ;of these ,kids ,and +say,, ,yes, we ,have a future for
Robotics Team, I want to thank you so much for this tremendous honor. I cannot
express how proud I am of the students, all their hard work, and their
accomplishments.This
support to Molokai Robotics through the funding of MEDB. We could not have done
it without the financial help and support of MEDB. They have been a constant
supporter of our science and technology endeavors.
This achievement is a testimony that all things are possible even on Molokai. This is
a great success for our island, Maui County, and all of you here. We will continue to
strive for excellence, live a life of no regrets, and represent our State at the national
tournament knowing that we have the support of Maui County Council, as well as our
community at large. Aloha and mahalo.

Mr. Clerk, let's, let's proceed
Y COUNTY CLERK: Chairm
Chairman, continuing with ceremonial resolut
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RESOLUTION
'you,
12-125
NO.
to
COUNCIL VICE-CHAIR JOSEPH us
PONTANILLA

ur years
Members, if theres no objection, the Chair would like to have the privilege have
and honor
done
in reading the proposed hresolution
in
its
entirety.
Any
objections?
elp
have been
supporter o
R MATEO: Thank you. iisland, IMe
strive for excellence, 'live a 'life of

esolution was read in its entirety.)

speaking about Mr. Pontanilla,
for both, both of you gentleme
And while the work was difficult
dedic
State.
In being a good litmus example, I think this Cou
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RESOLUTION
12-125
NO.
EXPRESSING APPRECIATION TO
COUNCIL VICE-CHAIR JOSEPH PONTANILLA
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF THE
PROPOSED RESOLUTION
.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND, MR. CHAIR.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Hokama and second by Mr. Victorino to adopt the
proposed resolution.
Members, if there's no objection, the Chair would like to have the privilege and honor
in reading the proposed resolution in its entirety. Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That was a mouthful, Chairman. For me, Mr. Chairman,
speaking about Mr. Pontanilla, or my friend Joe. You know, it should be a happy day
for both, both of you gentlemen. You have given this County tremendous service.
And while the work was difficult many times, I would say it was never questioned the
dedication that yourself or Mr. Pontanilla provided your districts, your County, and the
State.
In being a good litmus example, I think this Council has shown the willingness and
leadership when need to, to be willing to do it alone. We don't wait for the State of
Hawaii. We don't wait for the sister Counties. If Maui County believes it is the right
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R MATEO: Thank, thank you. I'm going to go right. I'm going to start from th
Mr. Carroll.
n't ^go f

CILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I've known Mr. Pontanilla for many
years. We both started about the same time, same year at Hawaiian Telephone
terminating with this Council.
e he has never,

But I think what has made Mr. Pontanifla such a successful C ouncilmember, a very
successful Councilmember, and made him so understanding, you've heard testimony
that he really listens. You've heard testimony about his effectiveness. And I think
Country, having a life 34 years working, supporting his family and working in the
community, and being active in the community. slee,p,.
orm because

,

He had the background that when he became a Councilmember, he knows what it's
like out there. He's not a professional politician. He got into politics after he retired
because he wanted to make a difference. And I'm very proud that, to have known
him all these years, and that he has decided, he had decided to take the course that
here. Mahalo, Joe. know 1 11, ;I
who selflessly gave of 'h'i I
R MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Carroll.
Ms.Baisa
CILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. da;
Mr. Pontanilla, I've known you a really long time. I don't know if you remember many,
many years ago you and I were on the Board of Child and Family Services. I believe
you were still at HawaiianTel then and I was at MEG. And that's when I began to get
to know Joe Pontanilla and his dedication to our community and the various
organizations. We heard a whole list. And it took too long to go through all this. rnanyy
,

s throughoutthis(Country. And Aso 1 thank hirn fo
,

Actually, you know, we've been saying good-bye to Danny and Joe like for the whole
week, I think we started on Monday. And there isn't a whole lot more to say
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und an infant childcare center at MEO and we couldn't get it off the ground. We
were short money. We just couldn't do it no matter what we did because of the
got really s
And Joe became our advocate. And he managed to convince the County Council to
give us that money. And he has steadfastly watch, watched it, every single budget
year. And I really want to thank you for that Joe on behalf of all the children and their
families who have been beneficiaries. I want to thank you for your work here at the

And I was excited this morning to hear the Mayor's announcement because we know
that the giving will not end. So, many thanks to you and your family. I think it's really
important people understand that when you become a public official, it's not just you
who gets, takes office, it's you and all your family and all the people who love you
And we look forward to working with you next yeaa
like gout there.- He's not a professional politician,
MATEO: Thankyou,Ms.Baisa.differmnce. And

iRbyes all week long.

And, but Mr. Ponta
dare when you ran
said, oh yeah, watch this. And, you know, here yo
n
nd I were on the Board of ,Child and Farnily Servi

community but, you know, in Maui County community as a whole

i

.

,

And, you know, thank you for your service in the military also. And I had the privilege
of traveling with you to Korea this year. And we went back to your old stomping
grounds, I guess so to speak, where you just were like, wow, this used to be rice
progress. So, you were, you know, reminiscing a nd, and said stories about what you
remembered back then. And, so, I just want to thank you for those times and
memories. Brut il ^d
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you for those opportunities also that we shared. And the best of everything, I'm
excited
an to see that you will continue to be in the public eye and, and giving back to
this community. So, thank you for that. And again, bless you, you and your family
for, for all the service and that you've given to this County. So, mahalo.

Mr. Couch.
year.

CILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And Joe, it's, although it's only been
two years that we've worked together on the Council, I know I've worked with you
when you were here and I was up there, and now we get a chance to swap those

But I want to thank you first of all for your service to the Country and being in the
Army. And thank you for also stepping up for your service with the non-profits. I
mean, that, that's take a lot of time. You certainly don't get paid for it. But you get to
see how, how much of a difference you make in those non-profit entities.
RAnd then also thank you for your

commissions
appreciate having worked with you in both endeavors. And hope to see you again
when you're up there and we're down here. So, mahalo and good luck.
MATEO: Thank you
Mr. Victorino. Wwatch This- And y y.O.Ljf know; ,III[e syou Fare'termOd
So, I just want'to say, 'you know, `thank you for Fbeing rag re at role
—

CILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ditto to everything everybody else sa

him to go back to church. Succeeded somewhat, you know. Even me and
Mr. Cachola, in D.C., get him to go to the Spanish Mass was a big accomplishment.
And we laugh about that. speak
sand the

But, Joe is a true gentleman, a man of honor, and a man of his word. And that's
something I came in here and I learned very quickly. I've known Joe many years
fromtheFair days, Mr. Ito and all the things we did together for this community; the
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But I know we dated when he, when I saw attended Maui Technical School. Yikes.
you
Whoa, that was dating that one. And then Mr. Hokama said about the Beatles and all
the rest of the stuff. Atha

in need in
You'll still be the man, eh, Joe, you going Vegas? You get room? We can sleep
together? In the same room guys, come on, come on. Everybody gets all excited. you
when you were There and d was up the
,

,

But, what a true man because when we go up there, eh, we go Red Rock, and he no
like go. But because I always going buy breakfast or lunch, he go along and then he

the kind of friend he is, you know. Man of his integrity, of, of his word, and a man
who cares, who cares deeply. ,ste
mean, that, that's take, +a do

So, Charlotte, I guess you going get him back little while and then he
papa and a dad. Love him, keep him close.
stuff that s

Joe, in all your future endeavors, God bless you. And our friendship, I hop
myself, will continue to last for many more years to come. M ahalo, Mr. Chair. s
aving worked wit

R MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Mr. White. T
CILMEMBE
think together with Mr. Hokama, they have done a wonderful job of making sure that
we're protecting the fiscal integrity of the, this County. And it shows in the fact that
we established the best rating of any County in the State, and better than State
rating. And so, I, I take my hat off to Joe. (S,
really appreciate his, his honesty, his straightforwardness, and his support of all the
things, whether they be economic development focused or human services, because
we all know we've got to have a balance of, of the two. And I think he's done a great
job of keeping that, that focus and that balance. So, we're taking care of the people
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as, as in the
visitors that comes here to help support all the people of Maui continues
past. ^fihat
forward to possibly having you sit across from us andfor
get to pepper you with
questions like you, you've been able to pepper others. So, God bless you and thank
you for your service. will
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you
You'll still be the man, Leh, Joe„
g;W)(E_
R MATEO: Thank you.

The Chair would like to throw
It's not that we're both Filipino, it's just that the integrity that Joe brings with his
presence is definitely notable. And, for me, the bottom line to it all is how pride I,
proud I am, Mr. Pontanilla, to be able to call you friend.
So, if you will, at this point, Mr. Pontanifla, there's a podium on this side of the room
Please advance to the podium at this time so you can share your remarks.
COUNCILMEMBER CO CHRAN: Do we have to vote?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We have to vote?
CHAIR MATEO: Yeah, no, as soon as he gets up ther
ility. An
While Mr. Pontanilla is approaching the podium, Members, all those in favor of the
motion to adopt the resolution entitled "EXPRESSING APPRECIATION TO
COUNCIL VICE-CHAIR JOSEPH PONTANILLA", signify by saying "aye". Ethan
yCOUCH, HO KAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
Bey be economic deve,lo,p,me,nt ,fo,cused (or ,human ise,ru,i
R MATEO: Those opposed say "ano".
that, that
NOES: NONE.
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R MATE O: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. First of all, change the three minutes to
twenty minutes. No, no just joking. You know, like, like you say all the time, you
know, it has been a journey, ten years.
remember, and the reason why, yo
had said, a personal challenge. And,
Rand I figured that two of us at home is
But, you know, for ten years I've be
hope I did the peoples work. Of
Councilmembers not only this prese
know, what Mr. Hokam a had said earlier is so true. But I'm, you know, really happy
that, you know, I had a good mentor in regards to being fiscal responsible for this
County of Maui, and Riki played a big part. that
otable. And, for

I remember my first budget meeting. You know, I
budget sheet that we had, the one we get when we do budget? He sent copies of
that to all of us. And guess what? Almost every line had J.P. S o, those lines were
public as well as the Administration, you know

Rproviding me all this education in regards to not o

you don't get second Vice-President being nominated for NACo, you work at it. And I
seen this man work at the national, at the national conferences that we have.
er the times we had gone to certain areas, you know, utilizing G
A, point A to point B and, and you know, getting lost on the w
tion all the time. So, that was pretty, pretty fun times.M,
RMr. Carroll, you know, thank you for

ealreadyhere
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Rreally thank you for your dedication, not o

years actually.

Mr:

And, and Ms. Baisa, thank you for the kind words. You know, Kahi Kamalil will stick
in my mind. Was the first time I ever advocated for a organization, my first time. I
thought I was going to get slammed. But, you know, at the time the sitting Council
$65,000 it will always stick. why.,
enge. A
And, Ms. Cochran, yeah, we had a, a wonderful time in Korea. And what I told you i
that really struck me is that when I had gone to the palace, the palace had the, the I
old, old towns. And then, beyond that palace, you could see skyline with tall
buildings. And they've come a long way in regards to their economic development.
the sense that you learn ^a dot. You ado
So, Ms. Cochran, you know, it's been a pleasure working with you all this time. And,
sometimes we don't see eye to eye but at least we can talk at least we can talk. And
I try to provide you whatever experiences that I have with you.
Mr. Couch. Yep, thank you very much for those words again. I remember you being
as the Deputy Planning Director way back when. And the only thing I can recall is
that the master plan for the airport raceway. And, you know, it's been a pleasure
though, working with you the past couple of years now. And, you know, being here in
the Council for two years, II, I think we've gone a long way with the Planning
Committee. We've, we've gone a long way. And I know there
of are issues in the
Planning Committee that are very controversial that still need to be dealt with.
Mr. Victorino, thank you for telling everybody that yeah, we share the same room but
not the same bed. And, and the only reason, the only reason that we go Red Rock,
and he tells me
we he going buy me lunch, buy me breakfast, is because of the free
coupons, free coupons. And, and, you know, knowing you being on the Water
Committee and the Chair the past several terms now, I think you've have.
done a pretty
provide more resources and especially to those people Upcountry. Those people
really do need help. we Lh
Mr. White, I, I know you bring a very different perspective in re
thing is that what you say is so true, that you got to focus and you got to balance
because you just no can please everybody. One thing that I learned, I learned in
phone company is that you can satisfy at least 80 percent of the people but there
always will be that 20 percent that you going get hard time, you know, satisfying. SO„ _I
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So, you know, this past two years, you know, working with all of you, I think we've
accomplished a lot. We work well together. And, you know, going forward, all of you
chambers. But I'm sure people that we elect as a County, you know, will also provide
some good services for the people of this County. I, I'm sure that, you know, all of us
that are elected by people, you know, they elect people that are capable of doing the
County's work. So, to all of the people here in Maui County, you know, thank you for
your support. alwa^
But most of all though, I, at this time, I'd just like to recognize my family that are here
this, this morning. My wife, Charlotte, please stand. My daughter Michele, please
stand. My grandchildren, Mitchell and Miya. My son couldn't be here with his family
\wit
and, you know, I do have two more grandchildren; both of them are boys.
robotics at Maui Waena School. So, you know, I got to thank Leslie and her group at
MEDB for really, you know, supporting that particular program. least
Program, they were going to say disband or, or not providing that type of education,
not to the children in Maui County. And it was, I think the Carpenter's, not
Carpenter's Union, but ILWU, some representative from ILWU,that came forward
and said we need to continue that program. And I'm so happy that the County
provided some funding that now, you know, provide training to students here in Maui
County. And, and you know, every year they always come over here because, you
know, they're either first place in the State or second place in thebe Nation. So, we've
expectations that we all expect our children to do. ,yeah,,
bed. And, and the ionly ireason, the only
,

,

There's other things that, you know, we've provided for this County. And, you know,
we always talk bad about the State not having money. But, in my heart, when you
look at the things that we've done for State of Hawaii, you know, no other County
come close to Maui County. We provide funding for University of Hawaii, Maui
College, their Nursing Program, and, and you know, it provides economic
development. It provides for the workforce here in Maui County.
So, there's many things that I can say but I, you know, it's like rambling already. B ut,
you know, I, I got to say this that, you know, when I, when I retired from the phone
company, I was going to culinary school. But again, culinary school was put on the
side because of the challenge.
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teaching in economics. I learned quite a bit in regards to supply and demand and
you played a big part in, in some of the decisions that I make in these chambers. you
cept for Chairman Mateo and my, myself will snot be with you, :sitting in 'f-his
I like to talk about everybody but, you know, it's again, it's going to be long. But,
anyway, I, I just want to say thank you. Thank you for supporting me and good luck
in the future. Thank you, Chairman. (they

Mr. Clerk, please proceed. fhis`fiime J'd ij,ust dike Sto ;recogn'ize rmy itamilry'ithatar
ing. My wife, rCharlotfe, please stand. My daughter Michele,
TY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, for the record, that was RESOLUTION 12-125
;

-

RESOLUTION is 'itha"t (Maui 'iHigh
T'oug'h 1„ II (can
12-126 or root providing fN
were (go%ng `to NO.
;h'ildren `in Maui County. And it was, 4 fhink fr
EXPRESSING APPRECIATION TO COUNCIL CHAIR
DANNY A. MATEO And [I'm ,so ih_a,p
kneed to
R MATEO: Thank you.
know, they're ce:ithe,r fi
Mr. Pontanilla. way in
,

MR. CHAIRMAN, I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RESOLUTION
r
took at CONGRATULATING COUNCIL CHAIR DANNY MATF O.
eome close to Maui County, ,,We p,nou,ide ,funding 'for ,Univer('ty of
CILMEMBER VICTORINO:
and, (and you .know„ it prov;id

we

;

R MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Pontanilla and second by Mr. Victorino to adopt the
proposed resolution. to ,culinary Es.chool: But ,again„ culinary sch ,ol was put on ithce
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Can I have the Clerk read the resolution in its
entirety? in Deco

and recognizes our ve
body as Chair during the last two terms; the Honorable Danny
ry true friend. Hi
rsnow. AndI I
eed help, I need your support in trying to get some fu
over on theweekendwith Dannywith a camera and

things, you know, we had the proof. And I was so happy, you
Danny in trying to get funding for those needed facilities like th
and, and, and we did it. And like, you know, the testifiers on
Danny has brought in over $130 million in, in County funding to
happy that I had that opportunity to support that $130 plus million
ThreeAmigos"becausem
body think it's fun and games but yo
Then came fundrais
Medeiros,you
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Danny, y
Rand, you know, the best, you know, after we'r

nderstanding, suppor
Chair Mateo t

Thank you. And, and, I urge Members to join me in expressing our appreciation to
Council Chair Danny A. Mateo through this, through the adoption of this resolution.
But, before we take that vote, I got to tell him this story.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Danny said, you staying at my house. I said, okay, fine. So,I,
we go to, I think was Manila Camp, we make that right turn and, and then, you know,
we went along this street and it makes a sudden left turn. And I go, my god. There
was a house that was leaning, had weeds up to the windows, and I go, you s-ing me.
And he cracked up laughing, tell no, no, no this is not my house. So, we went up to
the street to his place. But, you know, you, I will never forget. My jaws just dropped
good trick. Thank yo
MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.

nn

and, 'and and we did it. And like you i
;

Members, Chair will just call for the questio

MATEO: Ms. Baisa.
irrrnost; of the ',time, Sthat w;hen we fr<
that, the three of us would normally qgo; "'The Three Am'ig
,

CILMEMBER BAlSA: Point of personal privilege. I think th
to have their opportunities.

CILMEMBER BAlSA: If, if you can agre
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R MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Ms. Baisa. We're going to, we're going to start
right down the line. ,know, I„ I',ve seen ,you,; you 'know,, grown ,as a person, as,a leader
Mr. Carroll.
CILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. You pick on me cause I talk the least.
Mr. Mateo, as with Mr. Pontanilla, I knew you long before politics. And I think
everybody should know that when we were with Department of Education and you
were School Advisory Council Chair, that you were a tiger.
There was no, there was
no administrator that dared to cross your path because they would be brought up
short. You truly represented our people then. You put in unbelievable hours and you
then and we're very proud of you now because you continue to do so as a
Councilmember and as a Chair. Mahalo for all you did. ado

CILMEMB ER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. I'll be brief because, you know,
we've already said good-bye many times. But just one thing I want to s ay. When I
came to the Council, of course, you and I have known each other probably most of,
most of our lives, most of my life for sure. And it was really funny. You told me
you, you said to me I'm so glad to finally have
something I've never forgotten. I remember
somebody who's shorter than me. And, and that has, you know, continued
throughout my time here.
had fun with "The Three Amigos", that was a lot of fun. You know, we must
ave been that good cause you notice they haven't asked us recently? So, that's
a good sign. I thought by now we would have lines outside the door asking us
perform. But, you know, that's not, that's never happened. But, you are a tiger.
me say, they say dynamite comes in small packages. And let me tell you, you a
the living example of that. So, thank you for all you've done. Obviously, you're mu
R loved not only by the people on Molokai but I'm sure you have many, many fans h
I'm looking forward to wor
Rwisdom. God bless.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Gladys.

your open and fair leadership with us here. And, you will be missed. But, as I,
gather, you'll still be around in the vicinity in the building. be,
!Depa

And, you know, I just want to say it was also an honor and privilege to travel and
spend time with you in the Philippines and going to where your parents, you know,
are from. And, where they departed on the ship to come here to set foot, to start a
new life for your family. And, and it was very touching and moving. And, I, I was, I'm
honored to have shared that moment. ,now

those, the
Year. But, again, I just want to thank you for the time
ny times.

And I believe you were stated that I turned out to be, I was a pleasant surprise to
you. And, you know, I feel like we have, we have grown together and, and built a, a
very nice relationship or rapport so thank you for that. And looking for continued
work with one another. So, mahalo and aloha, Chair.
,h

Daddy. Mr. Couch. ^t 80
-

. I thought

CILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And as Ms. Cochran says, it was a
pleasant surprise for me to find some things out. You know, you've heard people,
from Molokai especially, testify that, you know, used the words were gruff and
grumpy I think were used in your demeanor. But, you know what, that's just a
façade. Having traveled with you for hours, and hours, and hours on a bus in the
As Ms., and with a huge heart, as Ms. Cochran mentioned when, when we were in
the place where the Sakadas launched, you could see that it moved you deeply and
that your heart was big. And, so, you know, that was the pleasan t surprise, is that,
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now, worthwhile and you ope

to you. And I hope you remember, especially the trip, you have a little memento up
there. But, and, just working together. And I, and I too hope you come up there and
we can have our way with you as well. Thank you.
MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Couch
spend time,,with you in the ,Rhilil
Mr. Hokama.
where thhev e, w

R MATEO: Oh, no.peoplE

using that it,

CILMEMBER HOKAMA: We have spent much time, many years together, even
before you were on the Council when you were at Kaluakoi. But I can tell you that
Molokai whether it was Caroline Rodrigues, Soon Oak Lee, Mariano Acoba, Pat
Kawano. You continue a legacy of what I would call dedicated Molokaians who, you
you.
know, I look at you as an island warrior.
^yo.
County, and, and continue to make
by and we are rec
just a decision we make on the floor. M
find some

But speaking of decisions though, I watch you, I look at you, Chairman, and I can
appreciate, because people ask me, you know, when you make a decision is it
difficult, difficult at times? Sure it is difficult at times. But I think for those of us like
yourself, Chairman, that has a foundation, a philosophy of what you truly believe is
seen you make decisions without flinching because you knew what was black and
you knew what was white. The gray was not a large area of marginal indecision or
indecisiveness. was b;i^
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And so, I thank you for that fortitude that is within your own na'au to be able to make
that kind of calls, and to be able to sleep at night and wake up the next morning and
look at yourself in the mirror and believe and say to yourself, I did what I truly know
of
popularity, popular positions can carry the weight for any one d ay, what carries
the
County through the years, the decades, is the right decision. And so I thank you for
that.

Pontanilla fa

Mr. Victorino. in o-.
-

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Again, when you're down at the end, you're going to say
ditto to everybody cause everybody has really said almost anything we could say
about you. b
But I did find some interesting tidbits about you and I've got to bring that out. First of
all, oh and nothing, please guys, he didn't share a room with me. First of all my, on
never knew you were at the University of Hawaii, Hilo. You must hav been up at
Ash Dorm because you wasn't at the lower dorms.
iit, its for all of us
get very emotional -at times , ,even on ;days dike this when years of sery ,
R M ATEO: Housing.
those such +as you for your dedraatiao
;

emotional,Chairman, Abe

CILMEMBER VICTORINO: Cause t

R MATEO: That was.
appreciate, becau

CILMEMBER VICTORINO: But you kind of small in stature I so I understand that one
too. I never knew you chaired the Water Resource Committee. Wow, you know, you
learn these facts. I never knew you chaired the Maui School Advisory Council cause
I also chaired that. There's too many commonalities between you and I. I'm afraid
now.kni
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CILMEMBER VICTORINO: By, by, yeah,2 yneght I I aa t a feet ing. And toog two
days to come because you were on the I'm the so Mom had to wait two
days for me to show up. So, I guess there is a lot there. ru
laxity, popular positions can carry the weig

But really, Chair, all joking aside, you know, it's been an h
Your leadership has been very open and, and very fair. An
Iand that was something very much appreciated. Your door was always open. You
always say if you got a challenge, a question, call me, come down. An d usually, as

long as you weren't a meeting with somebody, you could walk right in and talk
story with you. tangy
to iserve
I'm going to miss your friendsh

he directors and, and whoever else was across there. And you're going to say,
What you just said? That's not what I understood". And then you'd go after them.
But you did it in a respectful manner, but you'd go after them cause you wanted the
answer. And if you didn't get the answer, you'd make sure you, they understood that
and to work on it. And that's something, that bulldog approach, I'll never forget. You
know, really it's not a, that really is a serious, in my mind, a real attribute for you. say
arsenal just waiting to blow. And when you did, this whole building reverberated. We
all knew when Danny was not happy with something.
with
ily, except

And you were a champion for your island; champion fo
can never say anything more about you folks and
et's help, let's do more, because they need more.
I know you'll be close by. I don't need you on speed dial. I'll just yell upstai
you'll answer. God bless you. Good luck. Poni, thank you for allowing h
never knew what your first name was till today. I always thought her name
get to learn a lot of facts about the rest of the Co uncilmembers. But, good luck,
Godspeed, best of health, and we'll see you soon. A hui hou. Wow,, you ,know yyou
;

learn these facts.

11

,AdVisory CouncI cause
co:mnonall ies Ibefween wou an d Fl,. I'm Afrgrid

never knew you ,chaired the ,Maui ;S,chool

R MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.

-
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impressed me the most is learning from your staff and from your family what a
veracious reader you are. And, to me, that, that speaks a lot to your methods of
preparation and your, and I know that you spend hours going through everything
road and what, what to keep your eye on and what's going to cause some heartache
with some Members. And, an d I think it's, you know, it's one of those things that
people outside the chambers don't really see all that easily.the doo
and that was something very emu
And I, like Mr. Victorino, am very much moved by your willingness and comfort in
asking the really tough questions of any testifier and any
person from the
Administration. And similarly, your willingness to make very pointed and almost
,

the, the County. And, I for one will miss that because I don't, I don't think any of the
rest of us are quite as sharpened at that. And, you know, and have the ease of doing
that that you do. So, some of us will have to work on that talent in order to replace
that, that which you bring to the Council. I and
you did ^it in
I just want to thank you for the leadership. I really enjoyed getting to know you over
these last couple of years. You're nowhere near as cantankerous as everybody says
you are. And, I really enjoyed it. And I want to thank you and wish you all the best of
MATEO : Thank, thank you very much, Mr. White.
adopt the proposed resolution entitled "EXPRESSING APPRECIATION T
NCIL CHAIR DANNY A. MATEO", signify by saying "aye". ch
s whichguyslike myself who live i
p,AYES: C OUNCILMEMBERS BAlSA, CA
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MAT EO
I Iknou ^you'[II
yob'dl answer: (God bless you. Good duck.. ,Rani ,thank you ,for al
MATEO: Those opposed say "no". `till lo day, II a'IwC,ays thoCught the
See ,iyou
^g Cwe > Cotg',to have tr6fi ,_Q men
y' s,-gJ tress
Y' learn so man thin,aet to NOES: NONE. Cab oUt the crest of `trhe Co:uncilmern'bers-

;

-

,

that have
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especially my sisters; thank you from the bottom of my heart. And of course, there's
two people that I love dearly: Tina Thompson and Arthur Suyama, my staff whom I'ma
so grateful and proud
you to have had you be a part of my life. a plot
and your, sand 11 'know that you spend hours

,

I'm so humbled to have had an incredible opportunity to be able to be a part of the
Maui County Council. I'm proud to say I represented my Molokai community as well
as the County of Maui to the best of my ability. Always being reminded that my
predecessor, Council Chair Kawano, believed in me and helped me venture on a
I'm only hopeful that my effort made him proud. The whirlwind that I was caught in in
2002 never ended. tou
n. And si

The body I work with, our Councilmem bers, the Office of Council Services, and the
Clerk's Office was amazing; how so talented, skilled, and proficient they are. And
yes, this is the most progressive Council that I have had the honor of working with.
And our staff, absolutely incredible. will hav
Pontanilla, the memories, the accomplishments, the challenges, and the genuine
change that occurred during our watch will long be cherished. You are a true friend
that helped me and my Molokai community greatly, and I will always be grateful to
you G
For me, it was never about the destination, but m
character and nurture my drive to serve. re
opt the 'proposedresolution entitle

To you Members, thank you for all your most kind words and s
a good friend of mine, a former County Clerk, gave me
d with a little saying that I mounted on my desk and I
IRonce begun, never leave it till it's done. Be

not at all." And I leave this challenge to y
privilege and the distinct honor to serve as y

^RTo the people of Maui County, mahalo for yo

always be remembered. Aloha and m ahalo to all. (so,me limp(
that have supported my work sand my effort; imy rwife Poni
Members, we're going to take a very short recess at this point.
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CILMEMB ER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair
peoplethat I dove dearly Tina Th
M ATEO: Yes. proud to hone ;ha cyo,t
CILMEMBER VICTORINO: I would like to ask you to please go to the podium before
you take your recess. ,Im ;pra
County of Maui `to t
CILMEMBER COUCH: Yes.
journ
R MATEO: Members, thank, thank you all very much. I'm aware of the time, it's
approaching the noon hour. Members, we can take a short recess now for a few
CILMEMBER CARROLL: Break for lunch and come back at 1:30
yes,this is the rnost progressive Council that 11 have had the h(
R MATEO: Okay. Members, we're going to stand in recess. We'
,

recess. 14
ontanilla,
MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 11:51 A.M., AND WAS
NVE NED AT 1:37 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.) will al

TY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, regarding the last ceremonial resolution, for the
record that was RESOLUTION NO. 1 2-126.but l wis
,

MAT EO: Thank you.
nd iit was inscribe
TY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, proceeding with presentation of testimony on
agenda items. We have received fifteen requests from individuals in the Council
chamber who wish to offer testimony on agenda items. ^y,o,u
,

of November 6, 2012, Maui County voters approved an amendment to
Election held on
Section 3-5 of the Revised Charter of the County of Maui (1983), as amended, as
follows: "To the extent capable, the council shall provide interactive communication

as the council deem appropriate and reasonable to all cou
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ability of the public to testify, of counc

telephone interactive communication system at this meeting that will enable
individuals from Hana, Lanai, and Molokai, to provide testimony by way of
our District Offices and the O
Before our first testifier is called, the Chair would like to set the parameters for those
providing testimony to the Council this, this afternoon. We welcome anyone wishing

Poutside the chamber door. If you'll be testifying from our Hana, Lanai, or Molokai
locations, please sign up with the Council staff at that location.
agenda for today. When your name is called, advance to the podium or to the
speaker devices in the District Offices. State your name for the record. And if you

MS. DAWN LONO: Chair, th

MS. DENISE FERNANDEZ: Chair, this is Denise Fernandez at the Lanai Office.
Election held on iNovember,6, 201(2 iMaui County voters approved tan ;an
CHAIR MATEO: Molokai Office. 0harter cf the Countw rof 'Ma4i i )831- as a
;

LLA ALCON: Chair, this is Ella Alcon at the Molokai Office.
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For those testifying in the chamber, a lighting system on the podium will assist you
In
with your testimony. At the start of your comments the green light will be lit. The
yellow light will let you know you have thirty seconds to conclude. And at the threeminute mark that would be your clue to stop. An additional minute will be provided to
allow you to conclude your remarks if, if needed.
;i

And for all of us in the chamber with
there's
no disruptions. Decorum in this chamber will be maintained
F or
ir. If you'll be 1

Mr. Clerk, please call up our first testifier. s
TY COUNTY CLERK: First person to testify is Stephen West, testifying on Bill 101
^r aevices in the uistrict vrrices. State your name Tor ine recora

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
TEP HEN WEST, ILWU [testifyinq on Bill No. 101 (2012)

Aloha, Coun cilm embers, Council Chair Mateo, thank you for the opportunity to
I'm here to testify on behalf of the ILWU, International Longshore Warehouse
Local 142, in strong support of the Olowalu Project.
We have a number of our members, probably about two-thirds, that commut
westside from either Central Maui, Upcountry, or Kihei. Unfortunately, you kn
Rhave people that get into accidents. This project will offer affordable housin
something that's much needed for this, this side of the island. Again, we
strong support. We were opposed to the amendment that was made in t
reading. B
very much
CHAIR MATEO: Thanky ou.Me
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MS. LONO: The Hana Office
MATEO: Lanai Office, is there anyone who wishes to testify?
testimony. At the (start of your comments the green Might
to The first person to testify at
ERNANDEZ: Mr. Chair, we currently have two testifiers.

the Lanai Office is Ron McOmber, who will be testifying on item no. 12-55 [sic].

to

ON MCOMBER, (testifying on Committee Report No. 12-155):
I give my testimony, get great accolade for the, for the Chairman, and we watched all
the proceedings, and you deserve all of the kudos that you got today. S o,
congratulations on your leaving the Council.
I'm testifying on 12-155 on the establi
TY
be a party to this. I know that we have run into an obstacle with the Plannin

MR:_

watering all the pine trees on Lanai. Now with this

coming from the airport and coming from the harbor. And we have a severe drought
going on in Lanai and there's no way to know how much water they're using. And
nobody comes to our meetings so that we can ask them that.
Ever since the Board of Water Supply and the Planning Department has toldto the
Company, don't have to recognize LWAC, we've been cut out of the loop. We need
to have, be back in the loop again. And for no other reason, as a watch dog of our
water on Lanai. It's very important to us. Thank you for your consideration. And
Merry Christmas and Happy New Year. the a
ng. But w

R MATEO: Than
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MS. ALCON: There is no one here waiting to testify
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.

Sorry, Councilors, I didn't know I was next. Congratulations also to both you
gentlemen, especially you, Chair. I think for affordable housing, both you guys have
been strong voices for it over the years and I, I'm worried without the two of you
I don't want to rehash old arguments. FACE is strongly in support of the Olowalu
an change that removes the
Town Project. We're particularly concerned about the
makai side of the development. And the reason is that that side of the development
was going to help finance the affordable stuff that was so important to us. I don't
a, some kind of compromising to be worked out within that, you know, the spacing
from the ocean or something. But, if you can do it, please do it. Otherwise, Merry
Christmas and thanks for everything.
;
puny ^is
MATE O: Thank you very much. Members, is there a need to have any part of the
testimony
ho
on rephrased? Thank you very much.

Oh, excuse me, Chair will go to the Hana District. b.
to have, be back lin the loop again. And for ^no oft
,

ONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.

ERNANDEZ: Y es, Mr. Chair, the next person to testify at th
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MS. SALLY KAYE, LW AC (testifyinq on Committee Report Nos. 12-152 and 12-1 5
Mr. Chair, thank you so much. This is wonderful to have the opportunity to
ddress you remotely. It's been many years in coming and I congratulate th
for making this happen.
With respect to item 12-152 Section 9, the Lanai City Country Town Busine
,

community and our community plan process is about t
Secondly, with respect to 12-155, the Water Resources Committee, I would simply
just reiterate what Mr. McOmber said. I've been a member of that group for a
number of years and it has it's very pivotal vital role in the community as a way for
when the Council meets again to suppo

rticularly co

of much and Happy Holiday
Thank youvery
finance the a

R MATEO: Thank you very much. Members, is there a need to have any part of the
testimony restated? Thank you very much. ^o,

need testifying on Bill 101
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Sarah McLane,

Tia Rose.
CHAIR MAT EO: Proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Maka'ala Mahi, testifying on Bill
No. 1 01, Committee Report 12-155, Committee Report 12-152, Committee
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12-155, County Communication Nos. 12-256 and 12-260, and Bill No. 101 (2012)1
i remotely.

Aloha. My name is S
you for hearing my testimony
gn'^Guidel

Today, some say is a day of great change, and maybe we might be able to do our
our
part in bringing about a New Year of Akua and bringing about a more just system,
especially for Native Hawaiians and Kanaka Maoli, and a better working relationship
First I'd like to testify on 101 and Olowalu, and just toa say that those lands there are
subject to native tenant rights. And I wanted to say I'm, first let me say I'm, I am a
volunteer with the Native Tenant Protection Council. And I volunteer for the Kupuna
back
Council and I was a speaker at the Native Hawaiian Justice Task Force meeting. So
look at what the needs of the Hawaiian c
have what's called rights of piscary, fishing rights that go with the ahu pua'a, with the
native tenant rights and heirs of Konohiki.
And also as I'll mention in other subjects, that under Hawaii Revised Statutes 1-1,
7-1, and HRS 172-11, the rights of the heirs . . . of the land and so do the rights of
the native peoples who their survival depends on fishing grounds and what not. So,
if there is going to be development in the area, it needs to be positive developmen
working with the community. And don't ignore the plight of the Hawaiian people in
the area who are trying to, you know, preserve their fishing grounds and, and othe
R things that might be of a cultural importance in the area. Thank you.
See, so I'd like to go to 152, park access to
compliance report and join it with 260,
under definitions. First, I'd like to say there's been a lot of ongoing trouble concerning
park access and the definition of Makahiki statewide resulting in numerous arrests
and Kanaka Maoli having to like run into the ocean and into what's called the neutra

but often Parks and Rec. won't allow three consecutive days for people to remain
together in a cohesive ohana situation. And that also, that they won't allow, just by
way of the permitting process, proper use of the imu. Because by the time, you
know, the imu's getting prepared and what not, then it's time to leave the park
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Under cultural definitions, the permitting process for Makahiki is culturally insensit
instead to say reservation cause it's, it's. Whereas no Kanaka Maoli will be arrested
at any of the Makahiki events for simply trying to practice his/her own culture. Thank
contain areas that are sacred, special, or ohana lands within County parks. A great
problem is also the right of piscary or fishing rights that owners of ahupua'a and heirs
and heirship.
a
of Konohiki still have rights to, for management and
One main point of
concern is access. PASH rights, gathering rights, and fishing do not end when the
they might close at six o'clock, they'll come in at a certain hour. But culturally
say to take that
speaking, certain species don't come out till after dark and so you have
into consideration under definitions.
The park should not block access to fishermen or the gathering rights of the
Hawaiians at night, especially where historic and cultural usage of night fishing exist,
old family fishing grounds with coastal rights, and ongoing generations who maintain
the Opelu Koa and the Opelu Ma'a and other cultural resources.
you know, from the right people, is to look at maybe giving special keys to, you know,
if there's locked gates, the
you know, to family members. And to especially look at what
the definition
of a Konohiki is. surviv;
pis going to

And then I'm, I'm, looks like I'm running a little time. But then under geothermal just
to make sure to really double check and make sure that geothermal is a green-- ,other

AHI: --renewable energy source, cause technically by definition it isn't green
of iMakahikistatewide resulting in inu

Okay, so I'd like to speak now on 12- 155 and 256 joining together with Water
Resource Commission and groundwater use.
I had previously volunteered with a group called Puna Malama Pono and I also
worked with Mayor Harry Kim of Civil Defense on issues of the geothermal which I'm
bringing up now because it has very much to do with your groundwater. And, I'm,
Maui has basically saved my life and I'm compelled to save the life of Maui. Mime„ ,y
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The water is considered one of the most precious, valuable resources on the islands
we have, need to relate this information to the Water Resource Commission
tracers to check the water flow, and these are often radioactive isotopes, sometimes
mixed with tritium which is another radioactive material. Or they might
be using dyes,
there's many didn't types of tracers. But the problem is, is that contaminants will
spread underground in the lands of Ulu palakua, Rose, the Rose Ranch, and Kanaio
agreement so far as any sort of consultation with native tenants or other Hawaiians in
the area who do have appurtenant water rights. da
is , ary or
Also, the use of anti-corrosives or Royal Purple List. ORMAT has injected what's
called the Royal Purple List and dumped anti-corrosives down the wells. And one of
the main things that I'm very concerned about is catalyzed sulfite. Catalyzed sulfite
on the MSDS report shows there's lead and arsenic. And so they have not found a
viable alternative. And I have had meetings with my friend, Mililani Trask and
different native folks there that, and I have brought this to their attention. And it's
using these anti-corrosives because the, the system that they have, as I mentioned is
not green. at piq
The reason that I really need to bring this up to you now is
And while we need energy and whatnot, we shouldn't do it at the expense of the
future. And especially the children, and not subject them to lead and arsenic.
know
'if lhore's 'locked gates, you krli
The permit for the injection w
chemicals are mixed together in the groun

you now is that you, you really do need to consider as the Water Resource
Commission. Mayor iH
MATEO: Excuse me, can you tell me which, which item you're, you're star
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AHI: Well, actually I could move, I, actually I'm sort of done with that subject, I could
It-,has (come to ^my atte..ntion'that-they Bused
move on to the next one actually.

tracers to check the ywater filow,arid these arle often radioactive isotopes, sometimes
lis ianother it d oactive rmaterial- Orifhev might be rusiriq dues,
MATEO: Okay.
,

AHI: Okay, and so I'd like to talk about 154, land use and roads in limbo and state,
statewide issues. First of all, let's see, I wanted to bring up, it's under, first of all
number 13, it mentions the U.S. Wildlife and Molokai and different areas where,
about the endangered species list. And I'd like to add the Kanaka Maoli to the
Okay, but moving on to the other subject. According to documents from the Law
Library, the County of, the County and the State of Hawaii took over the roads
because there was, and I quote, "no other government at the
so time". This is directly
related to the illegal overthrow.
h
[

I wanted to bring up this issue of roads in limbo because of the phrase in the agenda,
"roads in limbo statewide". As an example, the issue of roads in limbo, I would like to
discuss a section of Timoteo Keawe of Helu Grant 993 in Kalalaiki. As an example,
But certain old maps, prior to the highway and sugar cane company's alterations of
Mahele lands; show there was a large cultural type complex related to A upuni and
Konohiki lines. need
all the way to Kuamo'o and other families. The TMK make the ahupua'a look a
sideways based on the presence of the highway. Attached to this section of the
highway are Royal Patent Lands and the, all the roads in limbo's transverse over
I also wanted to talk about herbicides along the roads in limbo. On the road s in limbo
statewide, there's a grea t concern of recent scientific studies and findings about
herbicides; especially runoff and herbicide residue into turtle nesting grounds,
long-term cumulative effects; the ap
As an example, SHPO ha d issued a "No Spray Zone" for a large portion of the
highways.But the County, in a different, on the Big Island, had actually disregarded
'R Maui. And I know a lot of you
people look to Maui for, for their, because of their hig
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and falling through,I and not following through with Federal undertakings and I what
not. (,on to
DEPUTY COUNTY CL
MS. MAHI: Okay. All right. Okay. I needed to make one last statement so far as roads in
limbo. It's a very short statement. Issue of necessity of self-determinations for
Hawaiians falls under roads in limbo under Title 6, self-determination. A suggestion,
I'm an American Citizen and I'm suggesting non-hindrance for use of Hawaiian
Kingdom plates and driver certificates. Progressive Insurance is insuring drivers with
As I mentioned before, I was with the Native Hawaiian Justice Task Force, but it was
mentioned there that two weeks prior to that meeting, one of the members at the
Native Hawaiian Justice Task Force did have a meeting in Washington, under Title 6,
safety, and corrections. So, there are thousands and thousands of dollars now
available through Title 6 in Washington through OHA. of ,roads iin ilimbo,, J wouid dike to
of iHeJu `Grannt 993 ;m IKalalaiki. -As an ,example
TY COUNTY CLERK: Four minutes. part of ;the oor fiibe ibolt. highw,ay that rh -as a'TIM.K_

;

aps, 1 prior Ito the ihigh,00) ad sugar cane co-mpany's o%oratioris (df

AHI: That will be available--was a ,large cultural ',ty,pe ;complex belated to ,Aup',urii and

AHI: --thank you. Let's see. Okay, so I'd like to speak on number 147 and 149

.

sideways based on the presence of the highway,.- Attached to this iseetior
MATEO: 149.

Paterif La -rids rand Sthe, ali `t'he iroads iin 11 mho's , 1answer;

R MATEO: 149. You didn't sign up for 147. I will recognize 149.
herbicides; especially runoff ,and ihe,rb,icide ;residue into tui
AHI: Okay, thank you. apo;urtenant= Vwa ter sources,.- rWe irnL,
MATEO: Thank yo
AHI: The County of Hawaii, the County is a municipal corporation of the State of
Hawaii and thereby bound to the oaths of the State. The County must always
consider proper application of Act 50 an d other laws, prior laws and statutes that
cause the Supreme Court to remand the County actions to treat Kanaka Maoli with
cultural sensitivity. just ^yA
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But the plight of the Kanaka Maoli weighs heavy on us all. Instead of experienc e the
equal, experiencing equal treatment and cultural justice, Native Hawaiian Kanaka
to cause permanent preju dism of
Because of the situation of the State of Hawaii, whose employees, officers, and
Corporation Counsel have sworn an oath to uphold the Constitution of the United
States that this is the law of the land. And this law of the land does uphold allodial
title and customs and usage. We must consider the position of the Ka naka Maoli
who are in our trust. But we must at least follow our own laws and a constitution
The United States Constitution does honor allodial title and customary usage. Native
tenant rights and kuleana lands, which area the codification of historic use and
guaranteed rights reserved in the lands. Under Hawaii Revised Statutes,
HRS 172-11, 1-1, and 7-1 reflect constitutional issues of allodial title and rights of
Hawaiian s.
The Department of Justice has sent a letter from Washington, stating that ba
any officer who takes action to remove a native tenant using tasers or exce
force will be committing a Federal criminal civil rights statues violation. No Haw
hould be forcibly removed from their ohana land or denied access to their ku
hale, water, iwi, or con servate, or fishing grounds.
It has come to p ass at the District Court, of the Third Circuit Court, has adm
something that affects us all. They have stated that the district court is a co
mited jurisdiction and has no power to decide questions of land title. Many of
quiet titles through what we've done illegally through adverse possessi
Chapter 669 have no, now, are known to have no standing because accord
Congress, any legislative action requires an environmental impact state
Chapter 669 did not have any environmental impact statement d one for its effe
Native Hawa
p rej u d is m. lth
So, I'm trying to say to
due to a lack of due diligence the
and blatant disregard for the statutes. Heirs are often
left homeless and severed from their own kuleana, even though they have rights.
Why is i t that all of a sudden t he law doesn't apply to them anymore just because
they're Hawaiians? CCou
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R MATEO: One minute to conclude.
Maolihave been dealing wi

AHI: Okay, thank you. Proper lawful return of the property to the righiful owners who
will free the land held in controversy; in turn creating more jobs and hopefully more
poi. Please return our taro Ioi; the appurtenant water rights are reserved. A positive
change could make, could be made possible through cooperation and consultation in
a great Federal undertaking and the Cultural Resource Commission's help with
proper application of statutes and laws. ^cons:i
But we mu
And I want to say to you that I appre
look to Maui because you have such high standards. Thank you
R MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a n
rephrased? Thank you, Ms. Mahi. consti

n !of Kist

to have any part of the

ONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
forcewill Abe committing a Federal criminal civil rights statu
MATEO: Thank y ou.
from their (d, h, ana gland nor ;d'on
,

- -,

ERNANDEZ: M r. Chair, we have one more person to testify at the Lanai Office. It's
John Ornellas who will be testifying on items no. 12-152 and 12-155. iMa
OHN ORNELLAS (testifyinq on Committee Repor
Ghapter 669 did not have any (environment
,

Aloha, I'm John Ornellas. I live at 405 Lama Street here on Lanai City. I want to take
a moment first to, to congratulate Danny and Joe for doing an outstanding job for this
appreciates your work. And hopefully you guys will be around and stop by on Lanai
and I'll buy you guys a cup of coffee when you guys come. and (a
12-152 is item number 9, the Lanai City County Town Business District Design
Guidelines and Standards. You guys want a, a referra to next year's County Council
Chair. We would like, I would like and I've heard it from other people that, that this
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start early next year here on Lanai. T
o we can, we can put an end to thi
The next one is 12-155, oh first of all, can you hear me, Danny?
nd held ii

R MATEO: Yes, we hear you fine, Mr. Ornellas.
1poi. Please return your taro iloi; the appurtenant

ORNEL LAS: All right. And that is the, also a referral, and it's item number 3,
establishing the Lanai Water Advisory Committee, or LWAC. This, this is a very
important and very dear to our hearts here on Lanai. As Mr. Hokama has said in the
including Riki's father, and it's very important to this island. Without, without us,
without the LWAC monitoring the Water Use and Development Plan and keeping the
Lanai Planning Commission updated on, there's, this might, this might be a problem
So, I know Mike Victorino, who is the Chair of the Water R
know, was very supportive of us in the past and we ask fo
the future. Mahalo and everybody have a Merry Christmas
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Or nellas. Members, is there a

YLVA: All right, I hope it's not too loud. My name is Veronica Sylva, I'm testifying
about the Olow alu amendments. I hope the sounds
guys go through.
Good morning, Council. I'm back again with another beat and a new rhyme to spin. I
come before you here again today with a broken heart and more lyrics to say.
Please pay attention, Council. Listen to my words. I'm terrified that my voice will not
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be heard. My body's shaking now as I let this music flow, so let's take a deep breath
and here I go.
,fo.
blood is being shed. Everyone cup your ears, can you hear tha

something I missed? There's corruption somewhere in our system. I can feel it in my
nerves, woman's intuition. You got the mauka lands, now you want makai too?
Leave the lands alone already, I don't trust you. That phone number you gave, you
never pick it up. Have you checked your emails lately? I spam med your inbox. ,noon
including Riki',s father, and iit'^s very important to this island. Without, witho

For those, I'm sorry, I'm so nervous I'm messing up my lyrics. Lanai and Molokai will
also be affected. You have to stop all of this now since everything is connected.
It hurts, Council, it hurts, those lies that they're saying. It hurts, Council, it hurts
please my heart is breaking. of us
ressure. Yes, I understand that. Maui is a island yet we treat it so badly selling
here, buying there, playing like monopoly. I'm a soldier fighting now, fighting to save

with goods and money. Please, Council, please, save my island Maui. There's only
so much I can d o, there's only one of me. Please, Council, please, you need to stop
One hundred fifty thousand people who live on Ma
changing it to cement. Everyone, please, we

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Three minutes.I
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YLVA: When's the last time you cleaned up a beach? When's the last time you saw
what's under the sea? When's the last time you walked the streets and spoke
you pressed your ear to the earth? When's the last time you see and saw what it's
worth? When's the last time you walked the streams, saw the water flow? When's
do saw the sacred places that make Maui grow?
the last time you
Everything is changing, changing in a bad way. We're fighting each other while the
bad guys get away. Maui's slowly dying and only few can see it. Developers don't
care about you. They just need a profit.
dy, I don't t
Please, Council, please, save our island Maui. There's only so much I ca
,

The Chair will recognize Molokai, if there's anyone waiting to testify at this point
here, buying there, playing dike monopoly. I'm a soldier fig
LCON: There is no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
MATEO: Thank you.
with goods sand move,
Hana District Office.
,

MATEO Lanai Office.
hanging i
ERNANDEZ: Mr. Chair, the next person to testify at the Lanai Office is John
Stubba rd who wi ll be testifying on item no. 12-1 55.
:

,

RCouncil.Thisis JohnS tubbardthe
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And in regards to the Water Resource Committee, on the referral to the Council on
the Lanai Water Advisory Committee, I would like to state again that we and many
others are not in favor of the establishment of this committee; as it is concerning as to
establishing another layer of bureaucracy and having lay people reviewing water
matters
Planning Commission, and we will be doing so in January, and have committed to do
so into the future regarding the Water Use Development Plan and items relating to
water before the Lanai Planning Commission. So, we just do not see the purpose for

Mr. Clerk.
TY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify in the Council chamber is Irene Bowie,
testifying on Bill No. 101. of,Moli

proposed amendment regarding Olowalu. This s
Olowalu Town Development, but rather whether it
lands of Olowalu inside an Urban Growth Boundary
This goes against the recommendations and ex
coastal planners, and reputable marine scientists. A
developers who admit they have no examples of
If it's about affordable homes, you will have them in the mauka s
about jobs, what about visitor industry jobs? If we continue to
environment, why do we think visitors will continue to come? And wh
visitor industry, representatives are never beside us in advocating
natural resources?
Thank you for this opportunity to address ryou on t lis 'Friday. Happy
Earlier this morning, the MVB was here thanking you for dollars to t
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fish and corals. And what do the visitors see when they arrive? Degraded waters
and, and reefs that are disappearing. 11 ^wouli
or Hof the e
I said this to Frampton and Ward in our first meeting and I say it to this Council now.
If you allow Urban Growth Boundaries to include Olowalu's shore, I challenge you to
wise one. Please leave the, the makai lands at Olowalu out of the Urban Growth
Boundaries. Thank you.
wew\
into the fu
R MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a n
restated? Thank you, Ms. Bowie. co

MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Lanai District Office, anyone waiting to testify?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.

MS. ALCON: There is no one here waiting to testify.
MATEO: Thank you. Mr. Clerk, proceed.
TY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Daniel Kanahele, testifying on Bill
No. 101. OJow
ANIEL KANAHELE [testifying on Bill No. 101 (2012)1
developers who admit they h ave !no examples of
Mele Kalikimaka kak ou. My name is Daniel Ka
-

and Vice-Chair Pontanilla, aloha, mahalo, malama pono, take care and a hui hou, is
see you around. (abou
ironment,
I'm going to end my comments to this body in the same way that I began it to the
General Plan Committee back in February 2011. I first gave testimony on the Island
Maui Island Plan found in the introduction which are the vision statement and the
value statement
wi
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The vision statement is, defines what it is or th e preferred
future that this plan wants
to create for this community. So, I'm going to start by reading that. Begins, "Ua mau
culturally sustainable with clean , safe, and livable communities in small towns that
will protect and perpetuate a pono lifestyle for the future." It is significant that the
vision statement begins with a olelo no'eau, a Hawaiian proverb, "Ua mau ke ea o kaa
ama i ka p ono", which was what King Kameham eha III said after Britain returned
independence back to the Kingdom of Hawaii.
RA proverb is supposed to cause us to paus e and to reflect in a meaningful way. What

does "Ua mau ke ea o ka ama i ka pono" mean? Many translations are "The life of

ea", means life, it also means sovereignty. That was the c
back in 1843 by Kamehameha III when independence
Kingdom of Hawaii. Sovereignty, sovereignty of what?
also has, "ka ama" also has other meanings too. It can m
Rthe sovereignty of the land, "ua mau", is perpetuated or
righteousness. "Pono" has many meanings. It can
upright, it can mean justice, it means all of those things .
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Three minutes.
CHAIR MATEO: One minute to conclude.
MR. KANAHELE: So, what t he p roverb is sayin
th e land. Not only the sovereignty of the individual in terms of our inalienable rights
tolife,liberty, and the pursuit of happiness, but the sovereignty that comes as a

My is one of the highest values t hat the Maui Island Plan
"Malama pono." "Malama ama"
has. "Malama ama", to take care of the land. And this has to come through in every
policy, every objective and goal that you make in the Maui Island Plan. a"Malama
ama." There is no "ea", is no life, liberty, or pursuit of happiness.

TY COUNTY CLERK: Four minutes
General PlanCommittee

ANAHELE: I will conclude. Without taking care of the land. The l and has to be first
and foremost, tha t which feeds us. Mahalo. which,
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The vision statement is, defines what it is or the preferred future that this plan wants
to create for this community. So, I'm going to start by reading that. Begins, "Ua mau
ke ea o ka aina i ka pono. Maui Island will be environmentally, economically, and
culturally sustainable with clean, safe, and livable communities in small towns that
will protect and perpetuate a pono lifestyle for the future." It is significant that the
vision statement begins with a olelo no'eau, a Hawaiian proverb, "Ua mau ke ea o ka
aina i ka pono", which was what King Kamehameha III said after Britain returned
independence back to the Kingdom of Hawaii.
A proverb is supposed to cause us to pause and to reflect in a meaningful way. What
does "Ua mau ke ea o ka aina i ka pono" mean? Many translations are "The life of
the land is perpetuated in righteousness." But, if you look at it more closely, "ea" "ke
ea", means life, it also means sovereignty. That was the context in which it was used
back in 1843 by Kamehameha III when independence was restored back to the
Kingdom of Hawaii. Sovereignty, sovereignty of what? "Ka aina", the land. Land
also has, "ka aina" also has other meanings too. It can mean that which feed us. So
the sovereignty of the land, "ua mau", is perpetuated or continued in "i ka pono", in
righteousness. "Pono" has many meanings. It can mean morally, it can mean
upright, it can mean justice, it means all of those things.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Three minutes.
CHAIR MATEO: One minute to conclude.
MR. KANAHELE: So, what the proverb is saying in, in one aspect is it's talking about the
relationship that we, as a people, have with the land we live on, the sovereignty of
the land. Not only the sovereignty of the individual in terms of our inalienable rights
to life, liberty, and the pursuit of happiness, but the sovereignty that comes as a
people when we enjoy a reciprocal relationship with the land, the aina. The land is
sovereign, we as a people enjoy life, liberty, and happiness because of what the land
provides us.
"Malama pono." "Malama aina" is one of the highest values that the Maui Island Plan
has. "Malama aina", to take care of the land. And this has to come through in every
policy, every objective and goal that you make in the Maui Island Plan. "Malama
aina." There is no "ea", is no life, liberty, or pursuit of happiness.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Four minutes.
MR. KANAHELE: I will conclude. Without taking care of the land. The land has to be first
and foremost, that which feeds us. Mahalo.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
restated? Thank you, Mr. Kanahele.
MR. KANAHELE: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk, proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Leslie Kuloloio, testifying on Bill
No. 101.

MR. LESLIE KULOLOIO [testifying on Bill No. 101 (2012)1:
Aloha, Councilmen. Thank you so much for having me to speak today. Joe, Danny,
mahalo nui loa. God bless on your new trip, your new wa'a into the future. God
bless you guys for all the work you guys did, and to our Council people.
Today, I bring good news, a news that I've been waiting, working hard all these
years, been an Hawaiian activist. I come today in gaining knowledge in working with
Act 212, the Aha Moku bill, that was passed by Linda Lingle and full House and
Senate. We are waiting now for the governor's, Governor Abercrombie to sign a new
listing of representatives. I was the representative for the Island of Kahoolawe
coming out from, in planning to take care our natural resources from Honoula, the
Makena area.
As the . . . for Kahoolawe, I bring forward, I've been also appointed Chairman for the
Department of Interior National Parks. I bring good news today because finally after
all my years when I retire like Joe and Danny, I can come forward with the new
brochure of our Haleakala National Park that will be implemented, sent out to all of
you. I would like all the Councilmembers and come to visit us when our committee,
the Summit Group of Haleakala National Park, with Sarah Creachbaum. I was the
Chair putting together one year of hard work cutting through the ice, developing and
thanking the Department of Interior.
For the first time in Hawaiian history, a historical event, they've accepted to
implement and recognize the Aha Moku system. And here we have the brochure that
talks about the Kumulipo, Act 212. The uku ako'ako'a, the coral reefs, nine,
fourteen, fifteen. Born is our kupuna who are the colonies and the assembly of the
growing reefs that surround our islands.
Then we have the Wao Akua, the top of the mountain, that today we call the Clean
Water Act, making sure that the Wao Akua, the place of the Gods don't get tempered
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by the human beings. That's Pu'u Kukui, West Maui Mountain, three mokus, and the
nine mokus on Haleakala, Pu'u Pohakupalaha, the piko of the octopus.
Today, we looking at the VVao Akua and its printed in Hawaiian and English. Mai kai,
mai kai, this is the first time a Federal government-DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Three minutes.
MR. KULOL010: --have come forward with picking up the Aha Moku. And now we need to
say local, State, and Federal agencies, pay attention, this will be a model to all the
national parks throughout the United States-CHAIR MATEO: One minute to conclude.
MR. KULOL010: --recognizing the Kumulipo ancestral knowledge, ancestral knowledge;
kuleana, responsibility from the top down and the bottom up. So, congratulations.
You know what, I'm going to pass it and here's you folks, pass em down. And this is
•
what I want to say, we need to improve the Island plans. It's going to be a tough
2013.
Kanaka, we need to wake up. Kanaka, get over here, testify, we need to wake up.
We need to protect our shorelines. We are families of the sea and the ocean, not
only the land.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Four minutes.
MR. KULOL010: And in closing, thank you. I think I support the implementation of the
Olowalu Town. You know why? It's the first time I see coral studies done by the
developer. And the State nor and the Federal have done nothing and brought us up
So, thank you. I don't agree with many of the things, but at least you
to date. So,
brought forward a coral reef study that shows our reefs in Makena to Kihei to
Maalaea to Paia to Lahaina is dead. Thank you very, very much. Mahalo.
CHAIR MATEO: Mahal°. Members, is there aa need to have any part of the testimony
restated? Mahalo.
MR. KULOL010: Merry Christmas, you guys.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Al Lagunero.
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MR. AL LAGUNERO, OLOWALU CULTURAL RESERVE [testifying on Bill No. 1 01 (2012)1:
Aloha kakou.
CHAIR MATEO: Aloha.
MR. LAGUNERO: Thank you, Chair, Council. It feels like home again. It's been awhile to
I'll be talking about is Olowalu. I am the President of the
address this group. What I'll
Olowalu Cultural Reserve. My name is Al Lagunero.
Some key words, . . . kuleana, where we are talking about personal and community
connectivity, continuum, and responsibility. I mentioned that it's been awhile. Many
years ago, I was with Lokahi Pacific as its Executive Director. We had an opportunity
there to deal with keeping income into low-income communities and introductions of
questions by which we would develop small businesses, small businesses and
investment development.
So, now with the Olowalu Cultural Reserve, those kinds of experiences have followed
me and my continued conversation with many areas of our community.
Gladys, you got the glasses?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You wouldn't want mine. I'm nearsighted.
MR. LAGUNERO: I was with the Olowalu Cultural Reserve 15 years ago when Bob
Horcajo, land agent for West Maui Land Company introduced this opportunity to
members of the Hawaiian community. And aa small group of us were called to come
So, I'm still with that group.
forth. So,
We had the opportunity offered to us by West Maui Land Company for 50, for 99
years for 75 acres at a dollar per year. Its brought a lot of opportunities for us to live
the question of what it is to develop Hawaiian opportunities and renewal asas well as
projecting what that might look like in the future.
We been dealing with Hawaiian . . . and public benefit type questions as the nature of
non-profits is. These types of questions have been a part of who we live as, as
citizens of Maui Nui. I urge this Council to protect our freedoms and mahalo the
promotion of a healthy, vital, collaboration in community. The reserve maintains the
tenants of aloha with all. I am pleased that the Olowalu Town developers and West
Maui Land have supported a stance of cultural alertness and awareness of
community.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Three minutes.
CHAIR MATEO: One minute to, to conclude.
MR. LAGUNERO: Thank you. So,mahalo to Bill Frampton whose father is Gary Frampton,
ohana
an ohana
Big Brothers and Big Sisters of Maui for many years. Dave Ward who is an
through the migrations of Nanaulu and Ulu, through his wife. So, same family.
OCR maintains itself through the selfless dedication of our project director, Rose
Duey and her husband John and their immediate and extended family, and the
300 volunteers who worked with Ed Lindsey to protect West Maui valleys.
The reserve is open to developing aa symbiotic relationship with public support of
noetic sciences, intergenerational learning on our mauka makai accesses where
research and development opens economic opportunities. I I ask for your kokua.
Mahalo. Happy Holidays.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
restated? Mahalo.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Cynthia Matzke, testifying onon Bill
No. 101
MS. CYNTHIA MATZKE [testifying on Bill No. 101 (2012)1
Aloha and Seasons Greetings. My name is Cynthia Matzke, I'm a marine biologist,
lived here on Maui for fifteen years. And I'm here today to discuss the importance of
Olowalu Reef and to remind you that your vote and this decision will have
widespread ramifications to our entire marine ecosystem.
Councilmembers, this will follow each of you personally. And it will follow all of us
us in
this room to our graves and beyond. Yes, it is that important. Why are deals being
made and discussions about inclusions or exclusions of certain areas when a final
EIS has not even been read? To me that seems backwards.
II have compiled a fourteen minute video wherein I interview a lot of marine biologists
here on the island who express their concerns that the development there will
certainly cause collapse of that reef. You have heard much of this testimony
yourselves.
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be
Rezoning it urban and putting expensive homes in a tsunami zone would be
shortsighted and negligent. This area is biologically unique and highly productive. It
is the home to critically endangered monk seals, turtles, manta, manta rays, and 500
year-old corals that seed all of the reefs in Maui County. I'll believe in your hearts
you know what is right and that we need to protect this gem of a habitat. The science
has shown time and again, coastal development has negative impacts. The
evidence is irrefutable. Your decision is pivotal.

I'm also here to respectfully tell you that if you do vote pro-development and
disregard the warnings of scientists, we won't just go away. This issue is too vital.
We will continue to make it the major issue that it is and make "Save Olowalu Reef' aa
common word and term known well beyond our shorelines.
If we look at what poor planning choices have already done to the reefs at Maalaea
and all over the west side, you will see that we need the reef at Olowalu to recede
these already devastated areas. Please consider all of the endangered species that
will be affected and your responsibilities as our leaders to listen to the warnings to
make prudent decisions as land and ocean stewards to protect this last pristine reef.
A massive development there is a very bad idea. That zone should be recognized as
the gem it is and made into a preserve for all of future generations. Thank you very
much.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
restated.
Mr. Couch.
you, Ms. Mat, Matzke?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you,

MS. MATZKE: Matzke.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Matzke, thank you. Your last statement was very important.
You were say, you said something about a preserve?
MS. MATZKE: Yes, I would like to see that area recognized for what it is and that area
made into a preserve-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Preserved that has no commercial or no, any activity in there,
no snorkeling, no diving.
MS. MATZKE: Yes, it is that important.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, you would support-and no diving?
MS. MATZKE: --not well, I'm sorry, did you say no snorkeling and

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No snorkeling, no diving, no fishing-MS. MATZKE: I think-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --no commercial activities.
MS. MATZKE: I think that gentle viewing and, and guidelines for that would need to be very
well established. But if it comes down to it then yes, I would rather see it completely
closed down and given a chance to do what it, what it will do to commercial of any
kind including boats. If that's what needs to happen then absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay I I look forward to your support of a resolution that's
going to come out doing that.
MS. MATZKE: It-COUNCILMEMBERCOUCH: I, I expect to see you here. Thank you.
MS. MATZKE: If, if it's going to support all of it then yes, and protect those areas.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
MS. MATZKE: Any other questions?
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk, next testifier please. •
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Lucienne de Naie, testifying on Bill
No. 101.
MS. LUCIENNE DE NAIE [testifying on Bill No. 101 (2012)1:
Merry Christmas. Aloha all and congratulations on your graduation, Chairman Mateo
and Vice-Chairman Pontanilla. I'm sure it's a graduation and you're onto even bigger
and better things. And mahalo to all the Councilmembers, their assistants, the
Planning Department staff, Council Services, and County Clerk's Office. My name is
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Lucienne de Naie, I'm testifying on my own behalf. I appreciate your efforts and the
great amount of expertise that's on the Council.
But I have to say, I'm still confused at what I've been hearing is Councilmembers
and to
describe the need for our General Plan to really have a lot more public input and
come from solutions that came from the public. And that the, the thing I hear is that
have aa General
the community plan should have been done first and then we would have
Plan based on adding all the community plans together.
So, I went and checked out the County Charter but it talks about developing a
General Plan and then developing some community plans. And when you look at
what it asks for, it says, you know, you should go and talk to State and County
agencies and the general public and then you should base your General Plan on
sound policy and information.
And then you look at the General Plan process in our County Code and it says that
the plan should be, the General Plan, the Maui Island Plan should be reviewed by aa
Citizens Advisory Group, generally known as the GPAC. So, there was a GPAC,
there was a lot of meetings; 38 to be exact over three years, they're usually three to
five hours long. We heard from hundreds of people at GPAC. Then the Planning
Commission heard from many more people in their eighteen meetings.
So, I'm a little confused. Why is it that we don't have enough
enough public input about this
plan, because the GPAC was supposed to represent all the planning districts for
individuals from each planning district? And, yeah, it's kind of like a summit of
planning. But, why is it less worthy than a Community Advisory Committee? I, I, I
just don't understand. And I just wonder if there's just, you know, certain things that
count more or countless. Does it have to have the right kind of public input? You
know, it's just, it's just not clear.
And then there's sort of the part about what people said during the community plan
review, you know, during the, during the Maui Island Plan review. We heard people
say they wanted a space between VVaikapu and Wailuku. It was in the community
plan, it was supported by the community organizations, and then it came to you folks
and it's like some landowner had a better idea and that's what happened.
We heard people say that Makena was big enough; aa thousand acres was big
enough. The GPAC, the Maui Planning Commission didn't really think that another
390 acres needed to be added. They heard from a lot of people who said the same
thing, comes to you folks, I don't know, stuff just seems to change.
So, and, and then we look at Haliimaile, it's like, we were told that GPAC--
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Three minutes.
MS. DE NAIE: --productive farmland on Maui and-CHAIR MATEO: One minute to conclude.
MS. DE NAIE: Thank you. And, we were told this by a person who had worked for Maui
Land and Pine for years who begged it not to be urbanized. It gets to you folks and,
you know, it's like the next new city up there; 330 acres. So, I'm not sure how much
more benefit community input would have been and I, I trust this Council and I trust
that you're being guided by the wisdom in your hearts.
But I'm really confused about what's appears to be the law in one sense and common
sense, and then we come up with such very different outcomes. So, I wonder if
there's different kinds of public testimony. I wonder if there's, there's stuff that you
hear, you know, when people come and meet you in your office. Or if, if that counts
more than what people just stand up here and pour their hearts out. So, please help
me and look into your hearts as you make your final decisions. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
restated?
Mr. Couch.
you, Ms. de Naie, for being
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you,
here and thank you for being on the GPAC. Couple questions. You mention the, the
law of bill, or essentially Chapter 2.80 about what defines the General Plan. Are you,
are you, I, I didn't hear you say what was required in the General Plan. It's my
understanding that Urban and Rural Growth Boundaries are the only things that are
required in the, that are regulatory in the General Plan.

MS. DE NAIE: They are the only ones that are named.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Then, the next question is, you said that the
General Plan Advisory Committees, made up of people from different communities,
correct?
MS. DE NAIE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So that-MS. DE NAIE: --four, four from each planning district.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Four from each planning district?
MS. DE NAIE: And an extra one from-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MS. DE NAIE: --Central Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So, four people from each planning district, you think, has
better weight than the 13 from the Community Plan Advisory Committees? Orwould
it be better to hear from 13 members of that community?
MS. DE NAIE: Well, I think-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: About what's going on there?
MS. DE NAIE: You might want to consider that some communities, like your community,
gets its water from a different community. Isn't it valuable that while you're planning
your community's future, you could hear from some folks who live where your water
comes from?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's not the question I asked. That's not the question I
asked. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MS. DE NAIE: Well, GPAC was allowed to do that. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, additional questions?
Ms. de Naie, just, in reference to your testimony.
MS. DE NAIE: Yes.
CHAIR MATEO: Part of your closing remarks referenced the, the meetings with the, in the
individual Member's offices.
MS. DE NAIE: Yes.
CHAIR MATEO: don't know what that was referring to in terms of your testimony because
you had a meeting with me in my office.
MS. DE NAIE: I did and I met with-CHAIR MATEO: And you left disappointed. So, I thank you very much for your comments.
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MS. DE NAIE: Yes.
So, if there's
CHAIR MATEO: But I don't know what some of your testimony really is about. So,
specifics, you should have just come out and tell us instead of trying to beat around
So, at this point thank you very
the bush and let us try to read between the lines. So,
much.

MS. DE NAIE: Can I have five minutes?
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much for your testimony. •
MS. DE NAIE: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk, next testifier please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next testifier is Lesley Ann Bruce, testifying on Bill 101
101
MS. LESLEY ANN BRUCE [testifying on Bill No. 101 (2012)1:
Mele Kalikimaka.
CHAIR MATEO: Good afternoon.
MS. BRUCE: Good afternoon, Mr. Chair and the Councilmembers. My name is Lesley Ann
Bruce, I represent myself. Thank you for the many months and years of your work on
the Maui Island Plan.
After listening to three years of public testimony as a member of the General Plan
Advisory Committee, it is my opinion that no new town is needed on the ahupua'a of
Olowalu. It passed the GPAC by one vote. Presently, the land is already subdivided
and is negatively affecting the topography of Olowalu. And the neglect there has
has
helped fuel a huge fire recently.
Thank you for removing the proposed development makai of the Honoapiilani
Highway. We're all aware that's in the floodplain. It's in a tsunami zone and
and it's very
vulnerable to sea level rise. The transportation impacts of aa development at Olowalu
would be horrific to both Maalaea and West Maui residents and people who are
employed in West Maui trying to get there from the central valley.
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be profound, sad, and
The impacts of the proposal for the Olowalu Reef will be
irreversible. I pass this in so that you can all look at this brochure It shows reef
collapse in Maalaea.
701 Plan
We happen to have owned an acre in Maalaea since 1942 and when the 701
was designated there and high-rise along the shoreline and a large triangle
development which had been a small village for Maalaea residents and fishing
and the only lady who
people. Our family did not want any development along there and
was ready to go had three homes on the beach in Kihei and I had saved all the
money I'd ever earned because my family was still supporting me. I had $30,000 in
my pocket and I took it to her and I said, can I buy your lot so that you don't start the
dominos to fall and we get no development at Maalaea; we're going to lose our reef if
condominiums go in here on the shoreline. And we don't even know where the
Piilani Trail is that use to be here. And people should have access along this shore,
and we could walk on a sandy beach to Maalaea Store when I was a child. So, she
said, I don't care what happens to Maalaea. I'll be sitting on my pink cloud playing
my harp and looking down at you people suffering, watching the reef die. This
brochure talks about the collapse of that reef.
Furthermore, do not approve the Maui Island Plan.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Three minutes.
CHAIR MATEO: One minute to conclude.
MS. BRUCE: This shows a huge, two developments along Baldwin Avenue. Did it go to
everyone? I had someone Xerox it today. And this shows Baldwin Avenue, where
my parents have lived since the 40's. Down, if you look at it upside down, down at
the corner is Rainbow Park. And then you can see up above here is the yellow line
which is Haliimaile Road. Between there are two huge developments. Brook Starr is
handling it for A&B which owns the land and it's being sold to developments.
bus stops in Haliimaile and there are
We need the greenway there very badly. The bus
no shoulders on Baldwin Avenue. Our family has heard two people killed on
on Baldwin
Avenue. We've had two horses that we owned killed on Baldwin Avenue. And I walk
that street every day when I'm with my mother who died recently.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Four minutes.
MS. BRUCE: Because I clean up Baldwin Avenue and we need those greenways back on
the map, not, not a diagram. Thank you.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
restated? Thank you, Ms. Bruce.
Chair will go to the District Offices. Hana Office.
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has
has no
no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Lanai Office.
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no
no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR MATEO: Molokai Office.
MS. ALCON: There's no one here at the Molokai Office waiting to testify.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk, call up the next testifier.
101.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next testifier is Dick Mayer, testifying on Bill 101.

MR. DICK MAYER [testifying on Bill No. 101 (2012)T:
Thank you, Chair Mateo. I submitted some, some documents for written testimony
today with regard to changes and, and things that may have been left out in the plan.
II don't expect you'll take them up today but I would like you to pass them on to the
Planning Department as you go through next year, when you go through the
Implementation chapter. There may be some corrections that are needed in those
documents.
This is the holiday season and I want to give thanks. First toVice-Chair Pontanilla,
thank you very much for acknowledging MCC education. You've come aa long way
Joe and very proud of you and, and the success you've had. And as an educator, it's
wonderful to see students achieve the level and the success that you have achieved.
Thank you.
And to Chair Mateo, also, I commented to you during the earlier break that I saw you
when you were a staff member at the Council, very quiet. I didn't realize that there
was a tiger inside of you. And appreciate very much the success you have had and,
and the, and the accomplishment and the leadership that you have shown.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
December 21, 2012
Page 90

II also want to thank the GPAC members; the 24 other people besides myself who
served for three years and are still serving. The GPAC does not die until the
Implementation chapter is approved next year so that, that body continues. And they
sat through dozens of meetings, hundreds of testifiers. They met with every
community association in the, on the island that wanted to come and speak with us.
We heard a lot of testimony and that was the plan that we presented to you.
With regards to the Maui Island Plan, I want to thank you for approving the part that
you're going to probably be approving later this afternoon. I say part because the
plan will not be completed until next year, probably a year from now, when the
Implementation chapter gets approved, the CIP will get approved, and the whole
financial element which is required by a 2, 80, 2.80B are approved. And it will be at
that time that we will say that the Maui Island Plan has finally been approved. And
it'll be interesting to see how you handle that financial chapter. I'm looking forward to
working with you next year.
Lastly, I've heard, actually just during lunch time, that the rumor at least, that there
was an amendment that was going to be offered today with regard to makai area of
Olowalu. haven't seen it but I understand that it's there. And I'm very concerned
that "A", that the public has not seen that to be able, you've had now public testimony
and perhaps others, that that amendment will be come forth without the public seeing
it. And I think it's a substantive amendment that I've heard that, that is going to be
approved making a significant change in what you approved during first reading.
And also I understand that if, if that makai area were to be put back in in any form or
directly on the maps or not, it would conflict with a major statement that's already in,
in the plan which the, on page 8-65. Let me read that statement to you because it
would conflict with that statement. It says, "Where the highway is relocated,"
meaning the Honoapiilani Highway, "lands makai of the new alignment will be
designated Open Space or Park." So, if you make any amendment to that area, you
will be conflicting with other statements in the document. And that, that needs to be
resolved.
And I think that the overall statement of the lands makai of that highway, the
realignmentis a very important thing. It was, the GPAC put it out, the Planning
Commission. You folks did in all your deliberations during General Plan Committee
and I would hope that you would not make that change at this late hour with a plan
that-DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Three minutes
CHAIR MATEO: One minute to conclude.
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MR. MAYER: Thank you, Chair. I hope you would notmake that change at this late date
with a potential conflict of a substantive change which the public has not been
allowed to see. But I do want to thank you all for all the attention you've given to this
plan. We've all worked closely together and I'm hoping that you all have a most
hoppy, Happy Holiday season and a very Happy New Year. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
restated? Thank you, Mr. Mayer.
MR. MAYER: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Andrea Bendlin, testifying onon Bill
No. 101.

MS. ANDREA BENDLIN ftestif y ina on Bill No. 101 (2012
Councilmembers, Council Chair, good afternoon and Happy Holidays.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
MS. BENDLIN: My name is Andrea Bendlin. You have seen me up here several times
lately to testify on behalf of others. Today, I'm here to testify on my own behalf about
the Maui Island Plan and the exclusion of the makai portions of Olowalu from Urban
Growth Boundaries.
With today being the final vote on the plan, I'm here to ask each of you who voted to
exclude the makai portions of Olowalu to please stick to your guns
guns and stand by your
previous vote. Thank you all for your hard work on this difficult matter. I know it
hasn't been easy.
And we have heard and talked about time and again how development near coral
reefs has consistently been shown to damage them, how reefs like Olowalu with
minimum wave movement can be smothered from even small amounts of runoff,
especially that from development.
Right now the reef at Olowalu is one of the healthiest in all of Maui County. ItIt is also
a part of a billion dollar tourism industry, one of the only nursery grounds for black-tip
reef sharks in the State, and is home to one of the largest groups of manta rays in the
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world, and has also been shown to seed most of the reef throughout West Maui.
Let's keep it that way.
I work in tourism. I'm marine biologist and work as a naturalist on a boat that does
snorkeling tours. I meet people every day at work from all over the world who come
to Maui specifically for the ocean environment and to snorkel or scuba dive here.
Often, they ask where the bet spot, best spot to snorkel from shore is. My number
one response, Olowalu.
While many of us had hoped for full exclusion of Olowalu from the Urban Growth
Boundaries, the decision to exclude the makai portions has definitely been a step in
the right direction. Thank you. If nothing else, this land situated in a tsunami
inundation zone and for that reason impractical to develop, might act as a buffer;
protecting the reef from the development on the mauka side.
So, thank you, Mr. Mateo, Mr. Pontanilla, Ms. Cochran, Mr. Hokama, Mr. Victorino for
your previous vote to exclude the makai lands at Olowalu from development. I hope
that you will stand by your prior decisions for today's final vote on the Maui Island
Plan. Our future generations, my grandchildren, your grandchildren, all their
children's children, thank you for your hard work and dedication to protecting this
amazing marine resource.
II leave you today with food for thought. From a well-known native American proverb,
"we do not inherit the earth from our ancestors, we borrow it from our children"
Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
restated?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Mr., Ms. Ben, Bendlin?
MS. BENDLIN: Bendlin, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. You'd mentioned that there have been studies done
on runoff and what not. Have there been any studies done on suntan lotion seepage
and overfishing in the same area?
MS. BENDLIN: In that area specifically?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
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MS. BENDLIN: I'm not sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And I asked the same question of another testifier.
Are you supportive of a complete ban of any activity on, in the Olowalu Reef area?
MS. BENDLIN: A complete ban? No. I believe that we all need to go out there and
experience it. We need to take care of it. But there is ways to do that correctly
where we don't need to ban it completely.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Thank you very much.
MS. BENDLIN: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
101
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next testifier is Mark Deakos, testifying on Bill No. 101.

MR. MARK DEAKOS [testifying on Bill No. 101 (2012)1:
Thank you, Chair Mateo, Councilmembers.
CHAIR MATEO: Good afternoon.
MR. DEAKOS: I wanted to spend most of my time praising the Councilmembers Mateo,
Pontanilla, Victorino, Hokama, and Cochran for passing the amendment to remove
lands makai of the highway at Olowalu. It was the right decision and you should
stand by that decision to provide protection for our reefs and not encourage
development in a tsunami disaster area.
But I'm cutting my testimony a little short to address a,a, a potential proposed
amendment. I don't think the public, it is public information, but the public hasn't had
a chance to look at it. You guys may have gotten it just today. In case you haven't
readed it yet, I'd like to, the motion reads as follows: "The future delineation of
potential urban growth areas makai of the existing Honoapiilani Highway may be
undertaken in conjunction with updates or amendments to the West Maui Community
Plans. Such delineation may consider the need to: protect adjacent coastal marine
eco-systems (including use at Olowalu), enhance public shoreline access and open
open
space, and implement the proposed Pali to Puamana Parkway plan."
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First off, the community plan level already has this capability of turning the, you know,
making those necessary changes so. And secondly, to guys, these luxury oceanfront
homes on the makai side is potentially enhancing protection of the reef shoreline
access and the Pali to Puamana Plan makes no sense at all. The reasons for it, this
amendment would enable the Olowalu Town Plan to be further developed and
studied as part of the detail where all of this can go on without this amendment.
And lastly, the proposed amendment also . . . is the vision of the Pali to Puamana
Parkway plan. The last I looked, the Pali to Puamana Parkway plan had no mention
of urban growth. So, not sure how that fits in.
Few points do want to make clear. And, Mr. Couch, I'd be
be happy to answer any
questions you might have. The Olowalu Reef has divers, snorkelers, fishers, has
everything that all the other reefs have as far as impact, except for one thing. It
doesn't have development uphill. And that is why it is in such pristine condition
compared to the others.
As far as affordable housing, we got $250,000 homes that I,I, I've spoken to FACE
Maui about. Apparently, they are going to try, I don't know who would qualify for that
in a low-income bracket. Apparently, they're going to apply for grants to help
supplement that as far as paying for the private the, the fire station, police station, the
public school. Mr. Spence told me that would come out of their property taxes. And
as far as the private water treatment plant, they would have to pay for that through
association dues. So, I'm not sure what low-income-DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Three minutes.
MR. DEAKOS: Thank you.
How, how low-income housing people would actually afford this.
CHAIR MATEO: One minute to conclude.
MR. DEAKOS: And ifany development is put makai, I'm sure Mr. Victorino is well versed in
insurance, could tell you that the flood insurance on those homes would bury them
alone. I don't think you've had one reputable coral reef biologist testify in behalf ofof
the developers to back any of their statements. Any of the low-impact development,
they referred to; Puget Sound, Chesapeake Bay, there's no coral reefs there. This is
not a, this is like comparing apples to oranges.
Anyway, in conclusion, II think Mr. Hokama said it well when he stated that this is not
a popularity vote. At the end of the day, it's about doing what's right. You made the
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right decision two weeks ago
ago to protect those lands, to protect that reef. And I ask
you to please stand by that decision.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Four minutes.
MR. DEAKOS: And do not undermine it with this afternoon's amendment. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
restated?
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Deakos for providing your
testimony. Just going to say one thing to you in regards to affordable housing.
There is Federal guidelines that create affordable housing and, and what you try to
do is follow those guidelines based on income of every individual that need anan
affordable housing, just to let you know. Thank you.
CHAR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there additional questions?
Mr. Couch
COUNCILMEMBERCOUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Deakos for being here. A couple
questions. One, I, I wanted to know if you have any studies or whatnot of tsunamis,
the historical runoffs, run-ups of tsunamis in that area at all?
MR. DEAKOS: There, the only story I'm aware of was Doctor Eric Brown. I think you asked
about him before. And he looked at, he studied those reefs all the way up to
Puamana-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's not the question though. Any studies of any actual
tsunamis? We, we've had several tsunamis that come way into Kahului and whatnot.
Those same tsunamis, did they go up even to the road?
MR. DEAKOS: I'm not sure I understand the question
COUNCILMEMBERCOUCH: Okay. The answer is no.
The other issue is, I know you were concerned about a potential amendment that the,
the public didn't have a chance to see. And I'm just curious where your outrage and
and
concern was for the amendment that actually put this in that the public didn't get to
see the first time it came from out of nowhere?
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MR. DEAKOS: You're asking my concerns with the potential amendment?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, the amendment that came in that got this, got us into this
point to begin with. Where's your outrage to that one? It was not mentioned to the
public either.
MR. DEAKOS: I believe that amendment was put in.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It wasn't posted. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, additional questions? Thank you, Mr. Deakos.
MR. DEAKOS: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Edward Kaahui.
MR. EDWARD KAAHUI {testifying on Bill No. 101 (2012)1:
Good afternoon, Council Chairman, Honorable Councilmembers. I am here testifying
in behalf of the OlowaluTown. I have heard your questions asked as the prior
speakers up here if anybody knew anything about the '46 tidal wave. I was there the
next day, right in front of the culvert. We have a home, still there till today. So, this
nonsense about flood and tidal wave is just plain nonsense.
And this reef, what have they done to protect the reef? One scientist came up
up here
and said, let's have a total ban. Go ahead, let's have a total ban from 14 mile marker
all the way to this rubbish dump where all the tourists go. Let's ban it, totally ban it,
save the reef. You think they went along with that? Oh no, they changed their mind.
II talked to them up here.
So, be careful what you guys hearing. Every person that came up here has no idea
what Olowalu Town was, what Olowalu is all about. I grew up over there, I'm 72.
And probably my sister who is in her 80's, and between she and I that's a lot of years.
That's a lot of history, a lot of culture. And we don't need anybody telling us
us how to
take care our reefs, especially the scientific community. They have no information.
You ask for the information, where, where, where's the study? I asked them myself.
Oh it's at U.H., they're checking it out. Well, itdoesn't take five years.
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So, pay attention to the people that come up here. We are from Olowalu, there's
nobody else. Let me talk to them, I I want to see them. If the Councilmember really
wants to know about Olowalu, ask us because we from there. We have a lot of
history, a lot of culture. If you get any questions about Olowalu, ask me. If I cannot
answer that, ask my sister in the back; that's the only person that can answer for
Olowalu.
Everybody else is just dreamers. People from the outside, they have no connection
save
to Olowalu, and yet they talking about Olowalu. Save Olowalu, look at the sign, save
Olowalu. Save Olowalu from what? If you serious, no commercial activity, totally; no
swimming, no surfing, no snorkeling, no tour boats, messing around with the turtles in
Olowalu. Stay out of there.
So, listen to what we have to say because we are serious. We can take care of our
own place. We don't need outsiders telling us how to live, where to live, and when to
live. I know we getting old. We probably going die pretty soon.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Three minutes.
MR. KAAHUI: But we want to make sure that the people developing Olowalu follow the
agenda because we've been in contact them, with them for years.
CHAIR MATEO: One minute to conclude, Mr. Kaahui
MR. KAAHUI: And we don't want our name changed from Papalua Beach to Thousand
Peaks. So, you got any question? I'm ready to answer all your questions. Thank
you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, need to have any part of the testimony restated?
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Uncle Eddie, thank you for being here.
MR. KAAHUI: Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, this is what I've been waiting for, somebody
like yourself who has dived out there for many years. You tell the people here
because I remember, I live here now 40 years, I grew up with my grandparents, I use
to drive the old road go head out to Uncle . . . out in Napili when Napili was nothing.
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And was, he only had one of seven houses out in Napili. But I use to see all the
sugar cane and every time we had big rain, all the stuff go in the ocean, right, Uncle?
MR. KAAHUI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And they would always say, oh look this is no good,
going kill the reefs. Yet, I hear these same people telling us, right, oh the reefs are
pristine, it is the greatest reefs in the world and it feeding all the rest. I'm kind of
confused, Uncle, tell me how did that happen if we were degregading [sic] 20, 20, 30
years ago and today now it's all pristine? I ask you, Uncle, cause you live there, you
work there.
MR. KAAHUI: Yeah
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You tell us.
MR. KAAHUI: I work there, I drive the highway, I served eight years in the police
department, and I drove every inch on this island and Molokai. And have aa lot to say
about the place but I'm focusing in on Olowalu; especially the reef. My children, my
grandchildren, my great-grandchildren now are in Olowalu swimming on the reef.
They surfed in Olowalu, we all surfed in Olowalu.
it's
And the water use to be red. Every time there was flood, it turns red but, oh it's
ocean
replenishes
itself.
It's
a
natural
The
pristine now. How did it get that way? The
process for everybody, human beings included. You die, somebody else get born
and take your place. Same thing as the reef; reef dies and grows again.
II ask these guys, this scientific community, what fish are you talking about that's not
in Olowalu? They don't even know. There you go, that's your answer. Ask me, I
know all the fishes over there.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Uncle Eddie. And I agree, maybe the ban
totally of any human, you know, for, for tour and commercial operation may be the
you, Uncle Eddie.
answer to the rest of the problem that we have out there. Thank you,
MR. KAAHUI: Thank you, Councilmembers, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, additional, additional questions.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Ms. Cochran.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you for being here. When
were you just in the ocean? Did you just go to the reef in Olowalu and swim?
MR. KAAHUI: Did I just go?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Check it out? Yeah.
MR. KAAHUI: I'm there every day.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: In the water, swimming in the ocean checking it out?
MR. KAAHUI: I don't swim everyday but I'm there.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: When, when?
MR. KAAHUI: When, when?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Cause I'm just curious, when was the last time you were
in the ocean to go in and check out the reefs that these people supposedly are
talking about.
MR. KAAHUI: Oh, couple weeks ago.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Couple weeks ago?
MR. KAAHUI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so, I'm just trying to bring clarity, Chair. Here, the
question I think on the floor was about pristineness and so the, in your, what you've
you, do you agree the, the one, the
seen, the coastline pretty much degradated? Do you,
area closest to the shore?
MR. KAAHUI: Degradated? I tell you what is degradated is the road going down to the
landing in Olowalu.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well, I'm just talking about the reef at this point.
MR. KAAHUI: The reef is not degradated. The reef is-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay-MR. KAAHUI: The reef has been the same from the time I was diving. Eh, I'm 72. The reef
is still there, it's still the same. It hasn't gone away.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, additional questions?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBERCOUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, Mr. Kaahui for being
here. Just wanted aa clarification. You mentioned on the tsunami, the '46 tsunami.
And how far up did it go?
MR. KAAHUI: If you, if you see the highway now, the highway wasn't that high. The
highway was the same height as the plantation road in back of that. And if you go,
take a ride out there, our house is still there.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So-MR. KAAHUI: See, there's only three homes in Olowalu, just three homes with people
• inside. And ours is one of them, my cousin right next, and my uncle right next.
That's it, nobody else.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, additional questions? Thank you
you very much,
Mr. Kaahui.
MR. KAAHUI: Thank you, sir.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, no one else signed up to testify on the agenda
items. Do you wish me to call, recall the two testifiers that did not respond earlier?
CHAIR MATEO. Recall those testifiers please, Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Recalling Sarah McLane, testifying on Bill 101.
101.
CHAIR MATEO: Sarah McLane
Proceed, Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Recalling Tia Rose. Tia Rose
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CHAIR MATEO: Tia Rose.
Mr. Clerk, call up the next testifier please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, I have just received one additional request to testify
from Clare Apana, testifying on Bill 101.
MS. CLARE APANA [testifying on Bill No. 101 (2012)1:
Good afternoon. I was actually watching on TV and I had
had no intention of coming
today because I kind of give up when the greenspaces disappeared from the Maui
Island Plan. All the work that I had done for many years to protect the sand dunes of
Wailuku, Waikapu, went out the door with that loss of the greenspaces. And, really
felt that there's no sense in doing it.
But, as I watched you and I I watched Joe get and Danny get recognized, I realized
how all of us really want to have a better Maui Nui. And, and we see it differently.
But we all want it to be better. We're all working towards that end. feel very sad
when I see the animosity of what's going on before me and can, came up in a hot
seat here because they put on the Olowalu at the CRC during your lunch break.
And there were two families who have major interests in land there; the
Nahooikaika's and the Keahi's who are not happy with the, the project. And, I I just
wish that for once these developments could go through where people were ready to
go with it. There's so
so much contention and we can
can see it here on the floor.
But what I've come to talk to you today about is the sand dunes of Wailuku-Waikapu,
and all the Iwi Kupuna that have been disturbed there and are still buried there. In
the Waiale project area, we fought very hard to get a greenspace put there that
would protect the very last sand dunes left in that entire system. You know, it was
2,000 acres, all sand mined down now. The very last sand dunes
dunes of that entire area
and what is scheduled on the plan is to put multi-family, business.
It's really poor planning because our community plan, at this time, finds that sand
dunes and especially these sand dunes, are quite a treasure and a cultural resource.
And I would say the same. I havecome to you today to ask you if someone would
make an amendment to make a footnote for the sand dunes of Wailuku-Waikapu in
the Waiale area where there still are Iwi Kupuna resting peacefully in the sand dunes.
And this, this is my text for my footnote.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Three minutes.
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CHAIR MATEO: One minute to conclude.
MS. APANA: Okay. Footnote, this is my footnote to the Waiale project preservation.
Future protection of areas proposed for preservation in the Waiale area Urban
Growth Boundary.
Can I have Mr. Kanahele read this for me? I just had surgery and I, seeing double.
Can I have him just read this one little sentence here for me?
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead. Your, your time is still running.
MS. APANA: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Daniel. It's only, it's only one sentence.
MR. KANAHELE: Text. Future protection of areas proposed for preservation in the Waiale
area Urban Growth Boundary during the Maui Island Plan process shall be studied
during the updates or amendments to the Kahului-Wailuku Community Plans. Such
discussions shall consider the need to protect our last natural, I have one sentence,
natural Puuone sand dune formations, and respect protect expected burial sites
undisturbed and create a place of peace and transition in the urban center of Maui.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Can we get a copy of that? Can you
have, hand it to staff and so we can have a copy? Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
MS. APANA: And I just like to thank you, thank you all for your work. And I really came
today because if I couldn't come today that means that really there, there'd be no
hope. I would feel no hope in coming as a public testifier. And I still have hope that
we all want a better Maui.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Apana.
MS. APANA: So, thank you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Members, Ms. Apana was the last individual who
had submitted a, a form to provide testimony. The Chair will allow the opportunity for
anyone in the gallery, as well as in our District Offices who would like to testify, to
please identify yourself to the appropriate staff. Those in the chamber, advance to
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the podium. Those in the District Offices, please recognize yourself to the staff in
your respective offices.
Go ahead. And you can fill your form out at the door when you're, when you're done.
MR. BRUCE U 0 ftestifyinq on Bill No. 101 (2012)1:
.

Good, good afternoon everyone and, you know, I don't know on, on what item I'm
speaking about, but I do believe that humans and nature can coexist.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, could we have the testifier-R. U s U: My name is Bruce U'u.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, thank you.
MR. U . U: Sorry, been out of practice. My name is Bruce U'u via Paia. And, and I was
listening to the testimony prior and, and you know how you get the scientists and the
marine biologists, which I respect. And then you get the native users and, and I
always believe that nature can coexist with humans and we both can flourish
together. I think that, that's something that can be done. And I'm aa believer in that.
II am also a ocean user; paddle canoe. More so not the ocean, land going to the
ocean, I always thought I was the guy coming on the land. I have, well, born and
raised in Paia. And we know the, the, the spots to go to get your hailiui and
ha' uki . uki where it's fat all year by the way, certain areas. But we cannot disclose
that. But that's the stuff, or where get the sweetest opihi, or where you get the
specific limu for the specific stuff you need; whether it be the aki or the opihi. And
that's our home ground. And that, that is one incredible privilege that I got.
And in saying that, the people before me who took me there which is my uncles,
would frown on me taking people out there and to make it commercial. I think that's
part of the problem. We turned it into a money making commercial and we're going
to pay and say we like protect them. protect them by not taking nobody out there.
And, and, and, and how II protect them is I just tell my kids where to go or I take them.
But it's my responsibility as a Hawaiian, come kids we go.
And then, and then you get people thinking they care more about that than you.
They have no idea. They could be gone tomorrow. Us guys, we going stay here
tomorrow and the next day, and my kids coming and I get four grandkids and I still
got to take them cause that's my responsibility. So, the people who got the burden of
responsibility passed down through them, through generations, they know the
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heartache. They understand that cause it was instilled in us when we was young.
And it's our job to do that again.
And the development at Kuau Bay View is a perfect example. Cause Paia was in the
low-income when nobody wanted for live Paia. Now everybody like live there. But
the runoff from the cane field was tremendous. When you was surfing, everything
was red. Kuau Bay View put a stop to that by making that huge detention basin
which I thought was overkill. And it still probably is, but it works cause now it's not
red. The only red come when rain come from Maliko, then the thing come down.
You can see urn from the plane. But before, would come straight shot into Paia Bay.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Three minutes.
MR. U'U: That's my mana'o. Thank you for my time. Aloha. Eh, thank you guys so much,
you guys two, incredible job.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
MR. U'U: I can't imagine.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
restated? Thank you, Mr. U'u.
MR. Us U: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Okay.
Hana Office, is there any additional testifiers?
MS. LONO: No, Mr. Chair. There are no testifiers at the Hana Office.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Lanai Office, any additional testifiers?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Molokai Office, is there anyone waiting to testify?
MS. ALCON: There is no one here at the Molokai Office waiting to testify.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, with no objections, we will close public testimony
for the day. Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. In addition, Members, we are in receipt of written testimony on
both ceremonial resolutions as well as items posted on today's agenda. With no
objections, we will receive them into the record. Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. So ordered.
THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY
RECEIVED FROM THE FOLLOWING WERE MADE A PART OF
THE RECORD OF THIS MEETING:
1.
2.
3.
4.
5.
6.
7.
8.
9.
10
11
12
13
14
15
16

Terryl Vend, Maui Visitors Bureau;
Zhantell Dudoit;
Yolanda Reyes;
Maria Watanabe;
Stacy Helm Crivello;
Lori Buchanan;
Nani Brandt;
Shelley Maka'ala Nakoa Mahi;
Lesley Ann Bruce;
Dick Mayer;
Mark Deakos;
Clare Apana;
Hank Janpol;
Clifton Hasegawa;
Sandra J. Rivers; and
Dave Arakawa, Land Use Research Foundation of Hawaii.

CHAIR MATEO: Members, the Chair is aware of the time. Is, is the body wanting to take a
very short recess at this point for five minutes?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Mr.Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Five, ten minutes.
Members, we're going to be in recess for ten minutes.
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(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 3:25 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 3:49 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT, EXCEPT MEMBERS
COCHRAN AND WHITE, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR MATEO: Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of December 21, 2012 wil
reconvene.
Mr. Clerk, let's proceed.
0

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, proceeding with committee reports.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
12-147
NO.

- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:

Recommending that the matters noted on Exhibit "A" be REFERRED to the Council
Chair for the term beginning January 2, 2013.
County Communication Nos. 12-241, 12-42, 11-16, 11-17, 11-290, 09-338, 11-227,
10-182, 10-185, 12-114, 12-164, 12-185, 12-206, and 12-231; Committee Report
No. 10-16; Bill No. 97 (2010); Miscellaneous Communication relating to alternative
Capital Improvement Project financing sources; Miscellaneous Communication
relating to the County's debt level; andMiscellaneous Communication relating to the
proposed creation of a Treasury Program and the proposed transfer of real property
tax collections from the Real Property Tax Division to the Treasury Program.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
II MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS SET FORTH
IN COMMITTEE REPORT NO 12-147.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
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CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Pontanilla and second by Mr. Hokama to adopt the
recommendations in Committee Report No. 12-147.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. The report details the Budget and
Finance Committee's recommendation to refer to the Council Chair for the upcoming
Council term, certain pending committee matters as noted in the posted agenda for
today. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, further discussion? All those in favor of the motion
to adopt the recommendations in Committee Report No. 12-147, signify by saying
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS, BAISA, CARROLL, COUCH,
HOKAMA, VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA,
AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES NONE
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN AND WHITE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with seven "ayes"; two Members "excused.
Mr. Clerk, proceed.
(Councilmember Cochran returned to the meeting at 3:51 p.m.)
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
12-148
- ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, AGRICULTURE, AND
AND
RECREATION COMMITTEE:
Recommending that the communication noted on Exhibit "A" be
be REFERRED to the
Council Chair for the term beginning January 2, 2013.
County Communication No. 11-304.
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CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Chair, excuse me. Mr. Clerk, let's move, let's move that item.
he comes in before
Committee Chair White is not with us at this point. We'll wait until he
we can call this one up.
(See pages 109 and 110 for discussion.)
COMMITTEE REPORT
12-149
NO.

- LAND USE COMMITTEE:

Recommending that the communications noted on Exhibit "A" be REFERRED to the
Council Chair for the term beginning January 2, 2013.
County Communication Nos. 11-317, and 12-179; General Communication No. 02-1;
and Miscellaneous Communication relating to the community plan designation of
approximately 5.171 acres located at Kihei, TMK: (2) 3-9-001:157.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you,
you, Chair.
II MOVE THAT THE
THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN LAND USE
COMMITTEE REPORT 12-149.

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Carroll, second by Ms. Baisa, to adopt the
recommendations in Committee Report No. 12-149.
Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Chair, the bulk of the Committee
items pending before your Land Use Committee at the end of the term will
automatically be referred to the Council Chair for the next term.
(Councilmember White returned to the meeting at 3:52 p.m.)
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Pursuant to Rule 23 of Rules of the Council, your Committee
recommended that the communications noted on today's meeting agenda also bebe
referred to the Council Chair for the next term.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Members, further discussion? All those in favor of
the motion to adopt the recommendations in Committee Report No. 12-149, signify
by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr Clerk, please call up Committee Report No. 12-148.

DISCUSSION AND ACTION RELATING TO

COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 12-148
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
12-148

-

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, AGRICULTURE, AND
RECREATION COMMITTEE:

Recommending that the communication noted on Exhibit "A" be REFERRED to the
Council Chair for the term beginning January 2, 2013.
County Communication No. 11-304

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you,
you, Mr. Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT 12-148
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VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt the
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. White, second by
recommendations in Committee Report No. 12-148.

Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Your Economic Development, Agriculture,
and Recreation Committee met on December 6, 2012 to consider the referral for the
matter relating to the Friends of Mokuula to the Council Chair for the term beginning
January 2, 2013.
Your Committee voted 6-0 to recommend the referral to the, of County
Communication 11-304. And I respectfully, respectfully ask for their support. Thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Thank you. Members, discussion? All those in favor of the
motion to adopt the recommendations in Committee Report No. 12-148, signify by
saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes"
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 12-150

■

-

PLANNING COMMITTEE:

Recommending that County Communication 10-210, from the Planning Director,
transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE REPEALING
CHAPTER 19.09, MAUI COUNTY CODE, AND AMENDING TITLE 19, MAUI
COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO RESIDENTIAL DISTRICTS", be FILED.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Couch.
you, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you,

I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 12-150.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:
SECOND.
by Ms. Baisa to adopt the
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Couch and second by
recommendations in Committee Report No. 12-150.

Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. At its meeting of December 3,3, your
your
Planning Committee discussed the filing of communication, of this communication
because a similar bill is automatically being referred to Council Chair for the next
term.
II respectfully request the Council's consideration of the motion.

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, discussion? All those in favor of the motion to
adopt the recommendations in Committee Report No. 12-150, signify by saying
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO- Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. ____^ 12-151 _ - - PLANNING COMMITTEE:
Recommending the FILING of County Communication 08-61, from the Planning
Director, transmitting the following draft bills entitled:
1.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE RURAL DISTRICT TO
ALLOW THE ESTABLISHMENT OF BED ANDBREAKFAST OPERATIONS";

2.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE CHAPTER 19.30A
AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT";

3.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO THE PERMITTING OF
TRANSIENT VACATION RENTALS";

4.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE CHAPTER 19.40
CONDITIONAL PERMITS"; and

5.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE BED AND BREAKFAST
ORDINANCE".

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
MR. CHAIR, I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS
IN COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 12-151.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:
MR. CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR MATEO:
Moved by Mr. Couch, second by Ms. Baisa, to adopt the
recommendations in Committee Report No. 12-151.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. At its meeting of December 3,3, your
your
Planning Committee discussed the filing of the communication because legislation
relating to B&Bs and the short-term rental homes has already been adopted. I I
respectfully request the Council's consideration of the motion.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, discussion? All those in favor of the motion to
adopt the recommendations in Committee Report No. 12-151, signify by
by saying
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes"
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
12-152
NO.

- PLANNING COMMITTEE:

Recommending that matters noted on Exhibit "A" be REFERRED to the Council
Chair for the term beginning January 2, 2013.
County Communication Nos. 10-12, 11-220, 11-271, 12-224, 12-16, 12-50, 12-17,
10-253, 12-80, 12-142, 12-187, 06-276, and 12-235; Bill Nos. 66 (2006), and
67 (2006); and Miscellaneous Communication relating to the fee structure for
applications processed by the Department of Planning, and transmitting a document
entitled "Final Report on the Fee Study and Cost Recovery Plan for the Department
of Planning" prepared by Matrix Consulting Group, dated December 2, 2009.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT NO 12-152.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:
MR. CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
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CHAIR MATEO: Been moved by Mr. Couch, second by Ms. Baisa, to adopt the
recommendations in Committee Report No. 12-152.
Mr. Couch.
your
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. At its meeting of December 3,3, your
Planning Committee discussed the referral of various items on the Planning
Committee's agenda to the Council Chair for the next term. I respectfully request the,
the Council's consideration of the motion.

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, discussion? All those in favor of the motion to
adopt the recommendations in Committee Report No. 12-152, signify by saying
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes"
"ayes'
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
12-153
- POLICY COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Resolution
entitled "AUTHORIZING THE EXCHANGE OF REAL
PROPERTY SITUATED AT HANSEN ROAD, PUUNENE, MAUI, HAWAII,
PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.060, MAUI COUNTY CODE", be
be ADOPTED;
and

2.

That County Communication 12-123, from the Director of Public Works, be
FILED.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I have been made aware of some concerns
through Title Guaranty regarding the consideration of the proposed resolution this
afternoon.
THEREFORE, I WILL MAKE A MOTION, MR. CHAIRMAN,
THE
THAT, TO, THAT WE WOULD REFER THE ITEM TO THE
INCOMING COUNCIL CHAIR FOR REFERRAL TO THE
APPROPRIATE STANDING COMMITTEE SO THAT WE MAY
NOT LOSE ANY OF THE WORK THAT WAS DONE BY THIS
CURRENT COMMITTEE, AND THAT THE NEW COUNCIL
CAN THEN PICK IT UP WHERE WE WERE LEFT OFF AS
SOON AS WE HAVE CONFIRMATION FROM TITLE
GUARANTY REGARDING THE DOCUMENTATION.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, we have a motion on the floor made by Committee Chair
Hokama, second by Mr. Carroll. This would be to refer this matter to the Council
Chair for the term beginning January 2, 2013, due to new issues that has arisen with
this particular item.
Discussion, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No further discussion, Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, discussion? All those in favor of the motion for the referral,
signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
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CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
12-154
NO.

- POLICY COMMITTEE:

Recommending that the communications noted on Exhibit "A" be REFERRED to the
Council Chair for the term beginning January 2, 2013.
County Communication Nos. 09-229, 11-177, 11-254, 12-237, 09-120, 11-164,
09-314, 12-172, 12-29, 12-66, 12-121, 12-181, 12-201, 12-236, and 12-242;
communication transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "PROPOSING AN
AMENDMENT TO SECTION 8-8.4 OF THE REVISED CHARTER OF THE COUNTY
OF MAUI (1983), AS AMENDED, RELATING TO PLANNING COMMISSION
REVIEW OF LAND USE ORDINANCES"; communication transmitting a proposed
resolution entitled "PROPOSING AN AMENDMENT TO THE REVISED CHARTER
OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (1983), AS AMENDED, RELATING TO PENALTIES";
Miscellaneous Communication relating to County grants and disbursements,
including amendments to Chapter 3.36, Maui County Code, relating to the Maui
County Grants Program, and the Budget and Finance Committee Chair's
correspondence relating to the General Budget Provisions; Miscellaneous
Communication relating to a needs capacity and duplication of services study for all
County grantees; and Miscellaneous Communication relating to the proposed
transfer of the Grants Management Program from the Department of Housing and
Human Concerns to the Department of Finance.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT 12-154,
WITH ITS RECOMMENDATIONS, BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:
SECOND.
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CHAIR MATEO: Been moved by Mr. Hokama, second by Mr. Carroll, to adopt the
recommendations in Committee Report No. 12-154.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No further discussion.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, discussion? All those in favor of the motion to adopt the
"aye".
recommendations in Committee Report No. 12-154, signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes"
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. _ 12-155

- WATER RESOURCES COMMITTEE:

Recommending that the matters noted on Exhibit "A" be REFERRED to the Council
Chair for the term beginning January 2, 2013.
County Communication Nos. 10-121, 12-133, and 06-160; Contract WC0701;
Committee Report No. 12-124.

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT NO 12-155.
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VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA:
MR CHAIR, I SECOND
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Victorino and second by Mr. Pontanilla to adopt the
recommendations in Committee Report No. 12-155.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBERVICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. At our meeting of December 4, 2012,
your Water Resource Committee discussed the referral of the various matters on the
committee agenda to the Council Chair for the next term. I,I, I respectfully request the
Council consider, consideration for this motion.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members, further discussion? All those in favor
of the motion to adopt the recommendations in Committee Report No. 12-155, signify
by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, proceeding with County Communications.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO.

12-253

- DANILO F. AGSALOG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated December 3, 2012)
-

Transmitting 54 contracts/grants for October 2012.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
. II MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO 12-253.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: Been moved by Mr. Pontanilla, second by Mr. Hokama to file County
Communication No. 12-253.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. This communication from the Finance
Director transmits a summary report listing 54 issued contracts and grants during the
period of October 2012.
The referenced transmittal items are for filing with the Office of the County Clerk and
available for review. Any Member with concerns over any of the contracts or grants
may refer the concerns to the Council Chair for consideration.
As the Budget and Finance Committee Chair, I wish to file this County
Communication and the 54 referenced issued contracts and grants.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, discussion? All those in favor of the
motion to file County Communication No. 12-253, signify by
by saying "aye".
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes"
Mr. Clerk.
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NO.

12-254

- ALAN M. ARAKAVVA, MAYOR,
(dated December 4, 2012)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing of a vacancy on
the Maui County Commission on Persons with Disabilities due to the resignation ofof
Ramoda Anand on December 3, 2012.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HO[KAMA: Chairman, with no objections, I would request the Clerk to
bring up County Communication 12-255 also, please.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk, please call up County Communication No. 12-255.
NO.

12-255

- ALAN M. ARAKAVVA, MAYOR,
(dated December 13, 2012)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing of a vacancy on
the Salary Commission due to the resignation of Johanna Amorin on
December 13, 2012.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
12-254 AND 255
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Hokama and second by
by Mr. Carroll, to file County
Communication Nos. 12-254 and 12-255.
Mr. Hokama, further discussion?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No further discussion.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, discussion? All those in favor of the motion to file
County Communication Nos. 12-254 and 12-255, signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes"
"ayes'
Mr. Clerk.
NO.

12-256

- DAVID TAYLOR, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated December 5, 2012)

Transmitting copies of the Department ofWater Supply's Monthly Source Report and
and
Groundwater Use Report for the month ended November 2012.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Chair, I would like to request
that the County Clerk also bring up County Communication 12-257.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk, call up County Communication No. 12-257.
NO.

12-257

- DAVID TAYLOR, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated December 7, 2012)

In accordance with Section 2.90A.050(A), Maui County Code, transmitting copies of
the water use reports for October 2012.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MR. CHAIR, II MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
12-256 AND 12-257.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA:
MR. CHAIR, II SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Victorino and second by Mr. Pontanilla to file
County Communication Nos. 12-256 and 12-257.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. And again, these are informational
reports and they are available to the public as well as other Members. And so, the
filing of this would be appropriate at this time. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you much. Members, discussion? All those in favor of the motion
to file County Communication Nos. 12-256 and 12-257, signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS B AISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes"
"ayes'
Mr. Clerk.
NO.

12-258

- G. RIKI HOKAMA, CHAIR, POLICY COMMITTEE,
(dated December 14, 2012)

Proposing an amendment to the proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING THE
EMPLOYMENT OF SPECIAL COUNSEL BINGHAM MCCUTCHEN, LLP IN HAWAII
WILDLIFE FUND ET AL. V. COUNTY OF MAUI, CIVIL NO. 12-00198 SOM BMK",
attached to Policy Committee Report No. 12-145.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Mr. Clerk, in conjunction with this communication, please call
• up, under "Unfinished Business", Committee Report No. 12-145 as it relates directly
to this communication as well.
(Councilmember Victorino was excused from the meeting at 4:05 p.m.)
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
12-145
- POLICY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that Resolution 12-147 entitled "AUTHORIZING THE
EMPLOYMENT OF SPECIAL COUNSEL BINGHAM MCCUTCHEN, LLP IN HAWAII
WILDLIFE FUND ET AL. V. COUNTY OF MAUI, CIVIL NO. 12-00198 SOM BMK",
be ADOPTED.
CHAIR MATEO Thank you.
.

Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you.
AT THIS TIME I WOULD LIKE TO MAKE AMOTION,
MR. CHAIRMAN, TO APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS
IN COMMITTEE REPORT 12-145.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:
SECOND
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Hokama and second by
by Mr. Carroll to adopt the
recommendations in Committee Report No. 12-145.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. Members and Mr. Chairman, if I may
then now direct you back to County Communication 12-258. On Wednesday, your
your
Committee on Policy did meet to discuss this specific issue since we've been
informed of some requirements to adjust the original document for Council
consideration.
At Wednesday's meeting, Corporation Counsel Wong gave comments to the request
of the amendment that is before the Council this afternoon. And I'm here and also
Mr. Wong is here to answer any questions by the Members if need so.
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SO AT THIS TIME, MR CHAIR, I MAKE A MOTION TO
AMEND, TO AMEND THE TITLE AND TEXT OF THE
PROPOSED RESOLUTION BY STRIKING ALL REFERENCES
TO THE FIRM "BINGHAM MCCUTCHEN" AND INSERTING IN
THEIR PLACE, THE FIRM "HUNTON & WILLIAMS".
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, we have a motion on
on the floor to amend the proposed resolution
made by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Hokama, further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, this would allow Corporation Counsel to move
forward in preparation for some potential litigation that the County of Maui may have
to deal with in the very near future. Thank you.
(Councilmember Victorino returned to the meeting at 4:06 p.m.)
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members, discussion? All those in favor of the
motion to amend the proposed resolution, to amend the title and text of the proposed
resolution by striking all reference to the firm "Bingham McCutchen" and inserting in
their place "Hunton & Williams", please signify by saying "aye".
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
"no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
"ayes".
Mr.. Mr. Hokama, further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No further discussion, Chairman.
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CHAIR MATEO: Members, back to the main motion as adopted. The recommendations in
Committee Report No. 12-145, as amended, including the filing of the
communications as well, please indicate by saying "aye".
•
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk, let's proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record-CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, for the record, RESOLUTION NO. 12-127.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
NO.

12-259

- G. RIKI HOKAMA, CHAIR, POLICY COMMITTEE,
(dated December 14, 2012)

Informing of his intention to offer the following motions:
1.

A motion to DISCHARGE the Policy Committee from further consideration on
a proposed resolution entitled "APPOINTMENT OF A MEMBER TO THE
MAUI COUNTY COMMISSION ON PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES";

2.

A motion to WAIVE the requirement of committee referral and report as
as
provided for in Rule 7(E) of the Rules of the Council;

3.

A motion to ADOPT the proposed resolution;
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4.

A motion to AMEND the proposed resolution by placing the nominee's name
and term on Exhibit "B" for approval or Exhibit "C" for disapproval, as
appropriate; and

5.

A motion to FILE this communication.

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman. We're going to go through some
procedure motions, Chairman.
SO, CHAIRMAN, I WOULD MOVE TO DISCHARGE POLICY
COMMITTEE FROM FURTHER CONSIDERATION OF THE
PROPOSED RESOLUTION ENTITLED "APPOINTMENT OF A
MEMBER TO THE MAUI COUNTY COMMISSION ON
PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES".
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion made by Mr. Hokama, second by Mr. Carroll, to discharge the
Policy Committee from further consideration on the proposed resolution entitled
"APPOINTMENT OF A MEMBER TO THE MAUI COUNTY COMMISSION ON
PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES".
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, the Council, by considering this motion, will bebe
able to make a determination this afternoon on the replacement of the vacancy.
Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, further discussion on, on the discharge? All those
in favor of the motion to discharge the Policy Committee from further consideration ofof
the proposed resolution as recognized, please signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
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CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes"
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOIKAMA:
CHAIRMAN,I I MAKE A MOTION TO WAIVE THE
REQUIREMENT OF COMMITTEE REFERRAL AND REPORT
AS PROVIDED BY RULE 7(E) OF RULES OF THE COUNCIL.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion made by Mr. Hokama, second by Ms. Carroll, Mr. Carroll, to waive
the requirement of committee referral and report as provided for in Rule 7(E) of the
Rules of the Council.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No further discussion, Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, discussion? All those in favor of the motion to
waive the requirement of committee referral and report as provided for i n Rule 7(E),
Rules of the Council, signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes"
Mr. Hokama.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
CHAIRMAN, I MAKE A MOTION TO ADOPT THE PROPOSED
RESOLUTION BY PLACING THE NAME "KEALOHA LAEMOA"
ON EXHIBIT "B" FOR APPROVAL TO THE MAUI COUNTY
COMMISSION ON PERSONS WITH DISABILITY AND FILING
OF COUNTY COMMUNICATION 12-259.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion made by Mr. Hokama and second by Mr. Carroll to adopt the
proposed resolution as cited by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Hokama, discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No further discussion, Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, discussion? All those in favor of the motion to
adopt the proposed resolution as recognized by Mr. Hokama, please signify by
saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Yeah. I'm sorry, the Chair just wasn't sure whether we added the filing.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Oh yeah, Chairman, I, I did an all-inclusive motion.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, it was included in the original motion. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 12-128.
Chairman, the following County Communications are recommended for referral to the
Council Chair for the term beginning January 2, 2013:

NO.

12-260

- SCOTT K. HANANO, DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL,
(dated December 11, 2012)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTION 3.48.005, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO DEFINITIONS".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 12-260 be referred to the
Council Chair for the term beginning January 2, 2013.
NO.

12-261

- DANNY A. MATEO, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated December 12, 2012)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "REFERRING TO THE LANAI, MAUI,
AND MOLOKAI PLANNING COMMISSIONS A PROPOSED BILL AMENDING
SECTION 19.510.050, MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO REQUIRE NOTIFICATION TO
THE COUNCIL OF UNFULFILLED CONDITIONS OF ZONING".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 12-261 be referred to the
Council Chair for the term beginning January 2, 2013.
NO.

12-262

- DANNY A. MATEO, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated December 12, 2012)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "REFERRING TO THE LANAI, MAUI,
AND MOLOKAI PLANNING COMMISSIONS A PROPOSED BILL AMENDING
SECTION 19.68.040, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO CONDITIONS OF
STATE LAND USE DISTRICT BOUNDARY AMENDMENTS".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 12-262 be referred to the
Council Chair for the term beginning January 2, 2013.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, each of those communications will be referred to
the Council Chair for the next term beginning January 2, 2013. Are there any
objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, so ordered.
Mr. Clerk, let's go.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, proceeding with ordinances for second and final
reading.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
95 (2012)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF
MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT WITH THE HAWAII
AIR NATIONAL GUARD, 292 ND COMBAT COMMUNICATIONS SQUADRON,
REGARDING THE USE OF THE DEPARTMENT OF POLICE'S FIRING RANGE
LOCATED AT THE UKUMEHAME FIRING RANGE, LAHAINA, MAUI, FOR ANNUAL
MILITARY SMALL ARMS TRAINING AND CERTIFICATION
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, with no objections, I would request the Clerk to
bring up Bill No. 96 also, please.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk, call up Bill 96, please.
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO
96 (2012)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL
AGREEMENT WITH THE STATE OF HAWAII FOR CONSTRUCTION OF THE KEAWE
STREET EXTENSION PROJECT AND INTERSECTION IMPROVEMENTS LOCATED
AT LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT BILLS NO. 95 AND 96
96 PASS
SECOND AND FINAL READING
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion on the floor made by Mr. Hokama, second by Mr. Carroll, that Bills
No. 95 (2012) and 96 (2012) pass on second and final reading.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No further discussion.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, discussion? All those in favor of the motion that Bills
No. 95 (2012) and 96 (2012) pass on second and final reading, signify by saying
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS B AISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
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CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes"
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO
97 (2012)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE
FISCAL YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO APPENDIX A, PART I, I,GRANT REVENUE —
SCHEDULE OF GRANTS BY DEPARTMENTS ANDPROGRAMS,
DEPARTMENT OF FINANCE
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. This bill amends-II MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING, BILL
NO. 97

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been, motion made by Mr. Pontanilla, second by Mr. Hokama, that Bill
No. 97 (2012) pass on second and final reading.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chairman, this bill amends the fiscal year budget by adding aa
grant appropriation of $120,368 to the Department of Finance for the State
Identification Program.
The awarded grant will be used to provide funding for two limited appointment
equivalent personnel and associated cost to implement effective January 1, 2013, the
issuance of State identification cards through the County's Motor Vehicle and
Licensing Program. Thank you.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, discussion? All those in favor of the
motion that Bill No. 97 (2012) pass on second and final reading, signify by saying
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes"
"ayes'
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO
98 (2012)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THECOUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TOAPPENDIX A, PART I, GRANT REVENUE —
SCHEDULE OF GRANTS BY DEPARTMENTSAND PROGRAMS,
DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Chairman.
II MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING BILL

NO 98

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO:
Motion made by Mr. Pontanilla, second by Mr. Hokama, that
Bill No. 98 (2012) pass on second and final reading.
Mr. Pontanilla.
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VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chairman, this bill amends the fiscal year budget by
increasing the grant appropriation for an addition of a $432,900 to the Department of
Housing and Human Services, Kupuna Care Program.
The provision of additional State funding for the program will assist to provide inhome care services for the County's senior citizens population.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, discussion? All those in favor of the motion that Bill
No. 98 (2012) pass on second and final reading, signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
99 (2012)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES;
DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS,
HUMAN CONCERNS PROGRAM;
TOTAL OPERATING APPROPRIATIONS; AND
TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS (OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING BILL
NO. 99
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COUNCILMEMBER HOIKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: Moved by Mr. Pontanilla, second by Mr. Hokama, that Bill No. 99 (2012)
pass on second and final reading. r
Mr. Pontanilla
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. This bill amends the fiscal year budget
by providing increase to the Estimated Carryover/Savings Revenues in the General
Fund by $1,500,000 and adding an equivalent amount grant appropriation to
Heritage Hall, Inc.
The certified additional revenue will serve as the County's match to State funding for
the project to be located in Paia. consisting of a multi-purpose hall, kitchen, and two
cultural resource centers.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, further discussion? All those in favor of the motion that Bill
No. 99 (2012) pass on second and final reading, signify by saying "aye".
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO
100 (2012)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 3.48, MAUI
COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO THE REAL PROPERTY TAX
CLASSIFICATION OF CONDOMINIUM UNITS
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
II MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING, BILL
NO. 100.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

.

SECOND
CHAIR MATEO: Moved by Mr. Pontanilla, second by Mr. Hokama, that Bill No. 100 (2012)
pass on second and final reading.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chairman, this bill amends Chapter 3.48 of the Maui County
Code to classify properties subdivided into condominium units, not classified as time
share or commercialized residential, as hotel and resort when those units are
advertised for occupancy for periods of less than six consecutive months, and adjust
the real property tax to taxes at the hotel and resort rate for the applicable tax year to
enable the County to more effectively consider actual use of these properties.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, discussion? All those in favor of the
motion that Bill No. 100 (2012) pass on second and final reading, signify by saying
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
"ayes"
Mr. Clerk.
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
101 (2012)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 2.80B, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO THE MAUI ISLAND PLAN
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:
MR. CHAIR, I MOVE TO PASS BILL 101 ON SECOND AND
FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
MR. CHAIR, II SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion made by Ms. Baisa, second by Mr. Couch, that Bill No. 101 (2012)
pass on second and final reading.
Ms. Baisa.

.

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair, today marks a monumental day for Maui's people.
Bill 101 will finally adopt the Maui Island Plan after many years of review by the
General Plan Advisory Committee; the Maui Planning Commission, the Planning
Committee for the 2009 to, to the Planning Committee, and for the term of the
2009 to 2011 Council term; and your General Plan Committee.
The Maui Island Plan will provide the framework for future growth on the island while
also protecting our precious cultural and natural resources.
II would like to thank my colleagues for their hard work and dedication. While we may
not agree with each facet of the Maui Island Plan, we can all agree that the plan is
truly a reflection of all of the hands that have touched it.

From the Focus Maui Nui Project to all of the testimony received at GPAC, Planning
Commission, Committee and Council meetings, the Maui Island Plan is made up of
the hopes and dreams of our community to make Maui one of the bless, best places
in the world to live.
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II ask for the Council's full support of my motion to pass Bill 101 on second and final
reading.

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Members, discussion?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
II MOVE TO INSERT A NEW FOOTNOTE 45 AFTER "W4" I N
TABLE 8-29 ON PAGE 8-64 TO READ "THE FUTURE
DELINEATION OF POTENTIAL URBAN GROWTH AREAS
MAKAI OF THE EXISTING HONOAPIILANI HIGHWAY MAY
BE UNDERTAKEN IN CONJUNCTION WITH UPDATES OR
AMENDMENTS TO THE WEST MAUI COMMUNITY PLAN.
SUCH DELINEATION MAY CONSIDER THE NEED TO:
PROTECT ADJACENT COASTAL AND MARINE
ECOSYSTEMS (INCLUDING THE REEFS AT OLOVVALU),
ENHANCE PUBLIC SHORELINE ACCESS AND OPEN
SPACE, AND IMPLEMENT THE PROPOSED PALI TO
PUAMANA PARKWAY PLAN"; AND TO RENUMBER THE
SUBSEQUENT FOOTNOTES ACCORDINGLY.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH
MR. CHAIR, II SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, we have a motion on the floor, a proposed amendment made
by Mr. Pontanilla. And we are all in receipt of a copy of the proposed floor
amendment so you are able to follow along with Mr. Pontanilla. Members, we have
that motion on the floor.
Chair recognize Mr. Pontanilla
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. This amendment would enable the
Olowalu Town plan to be further developed and studied as part of the detailed work
that will be undertaken during the community plan amendment process. Further,
when the Council considers the West Maui Community Plan update, it will better able
to assess site-specific planning and mitigation measures for the lands makai of the
existing Honoapiilani Highway. Finally, the proposed amendment also advances the
revision [sic] of the Pali to Puamana Parkway plan. Thank you.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, further discussion?
Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. When I first looked at Mr. Pontanilla's
amendment, I thought why do we need this? The ability to do what is in this
amendment exist under our current structure in planning. And any, any community
can do exactly what is brought forward here. But when I thought about it, people
don't know about this. And it's been really a matter of contention about us
us passing
out this plan where it goes next.
As his footnote is in there, it's not just for Olowalu. It's something that we need to put
inside there so all of our communities, when they pick up this plan, they realize their
options and what can be done. It's not a change in a plan. But it's information that
needs to be in there so our communities can be fully active, know what's going on,
and be able to have true input into the final designation of this plan when it comes
about. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Members, further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Yeah, I really don't agree with this. And, I
agree partly with what Mr. Carroll mentioned about these, the reasons here stated
for, for doing this. It can be done during the community plan level and in other,
there's other venues and avenues for it. I mean, I would love to have a footnote for
preservation for Honolua, I mean, on and on I could create all these footnotes.
You know, Ms. Apana was here also. And I think one part that is confusing and
Mr. Mayer touched on in his testimony, is in regards to this implementing the
proposed Pali to Puamana Parkwayplan. And in the parkway plan, on the next
page, 8-85 [sic], it does state, any makai lands of the, the new highway ought to, it is
to be in Open Space and Park. And so this urbanization does not fit that criteria
whatsoever. So, I don't understand why that is one, you know, a practical reason for
inputting this footnote here.
So, you know, Chair, I think everybody knows where I stand with this and I just, at
this point, you know, if there is to be one word that I would like to see changed and if
it can be done by consensus at all, that is where it says, "Such delineation may
consider the need to: protect", and on the sentence goes. I think the "may consider"
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is a, is way too weak for me. But, to change that "may" to a "shall", because then it
gives a little bit more teeth and a little bit more stick-to-itiveness to say it is going to
be considered, not this "may consider" and, you know, you know, we'll just think
about it kind of thing.
Overall, I, I don't agree. But if anything, I I don't know if the maker of the motion would
say change that word "may" to a "shall" in this case. Chair, that's my comments right
now. Thank you.
.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Members, further discussion?
Members, just as a side note, and this was strictly for information purposes. Prior to
calling the vote, the Chair would just like to cite for the Members, again for
information purposes, our Council Rules; specifically Rule 19(D), regarding
amendments at final reading as well as our Council Rule 7(E), referencing waivers of
requirements. Just general information for the Members.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr., go
go ahead, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I just want a, a point of clarification. I just heard
Ms. Cochran state that this would be makai of the new highway.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: . . .
..

.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I read existing highway. What are we talking?
Cause the new highway is totally different than existing highway?
You said new highway. I just want a clarification on that.
CHAIR MATEO: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, thank you. Okay, let me read the sentence that I
was referring to in page 8-, what was that, 65, Pali to Puamana Parkway. And it's the
little story, the verbiage about Pali to Puamana Parkway plan. Let's see, it's the
bottomish part of this paragraph, "Where the highway is relocated, lands makai of the
new alignment will be designated Open Space or Park".
And so, regardless if it's the current road or it moves more mauka or wherever. It
moves more mauka, thereby, there's even more land that cannot be urbanized. So,
that is my concern in this proposal. I mean, it's clearly stated here. So, for me,
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regardless where that highway is, future or current, the lands makai need to be in
Open Space and Park and not urban.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Cochran.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I just wanted to find where, where, where, where
that said, where that was being cited from.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, further discussion?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, you
you mentioned the Council Rule, the first Council
Rule. What, are you saying that, is that the one about the substantial changes needs
to be-CHAIR MATEO: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Can I ask Corporation Counsel if this would be considered a,
a substantial change?
CHAIR MATEO: You, you may.
Corporation Counsel.
CORPORATION COUNSEL PATRICK WONG: Are you referring to Rule 19?
19?
CHAIR MATEO: D.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Use the mic.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You need to-- •
CHAIR MATEO: Excuse me, 19(D). Mr., yeah, he's got it.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Rule 19(D) reads, "amendment at final reading. A bill or
or
resolution being considered for final reading that is amended at a Council meeting
shall not be acted upon at the same meeting as the amendment. Final action on
such amended bill or resolution shall not be taken until the next feasible meeting."
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It doesn't define, in here, your question about substantial change. I'm not sure what
you're asking me at this moment.
CHAIR MATEO: Yeah, Mr. Wong, further down on item D, there's additional bullet points
numbered (1), (2), (3), etc. And I believe non-substantive changes would refer to
number (2).
CORPORATION COUNSEL:
typographical errors.

Okay, that's clerical, correction of clerical errors and

CHAIR MATEO: It, it continues on, "provided that the correction does not alter the meaning
or effect of the bill."
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Should this amendment passes, then I was
intending to make an amendment in regards to suspending Rule 19 so that we can
can
•take action, today's meeting, because we just don't have enough time-CHAIR MATEO: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: --to meet the deadline of December 31. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Yes. Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
Mr. Couch, further questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, that's fine.
CHAIR MATEO: Okay, thank you. Members-Mr., Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I supported this amendment for the
reasons outlined when I spoke at the first time. And I still support the original
amendment. We're talking about changing "may" to "shall". We're talking about
other changes. If everybody might recall the first reading, the statements I made
about us making the decisions for the community, I'd like "may" inside there. It gives
them the opportunity, if they want to. It's time we stop telling them what to do.
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The original motion is a good motion. It lets people know their options and what they
can do. I will support the original motion, but I will not support amendments to the
original motion. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Members, further discussion?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just to clarify, there's no amendment at this time to the
original motion, is that correct?
CHAIR MATEO: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: All right, thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So.

a

CHAIR MATEO: Further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, Chair. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, thank you. So, I,I, I just kind of need clarification
though. I believe the statement that I have in regards to the Pali to Puamana plan,
and regardless of where that road is, any lands makai cannot be in urban. So, I, I, how
is this amendment going to address that? ItIt doesn't fit in this plan at all. So, how is it
that we can even vote on something that doesn't, it's, it's not consistent. I don't know,
is this a legal question? I mean, I'd like to know why it is that it's even, you
you know, in
conjunction with the Pali to Puamana Parkway plan?
CHAIR MATEO: Perhaps, perhaps the make, the, the maker of the motion could provide a
response after we ask Corporation Counsel if he would have a comment.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Well, the motion says, as read by Mr. Pontanilla, that is, it is
to "protect adjacent coastal marine ecosystems, enhance public shoreline access
and open space, and implement the proposed Pali to Puamana Parkway plan." And
your question is whether or not that is inconsistent with the verbiage currently
contained in the Pali to Puamana plan?
CHAIR MATEO: Ms. Cochran.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You're right, potential urban growth, makai, I mean it's,
it's,
this is to make it something that can be considered in the future and it's also to
implement the proposed Pali to Puamana plan. But in the proposed Pali to Puamana
plan, it's park and open space. It, it, we're trying to urge or suggest or consider urban
but that's not what the Pali to Puamana plan is suggesting. For me, it's conflicting.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Well, I I guess we don't know the answer to that question yet
because we don't have the current delineation of what the potential Urban Growth
Areas would be. So, in my view, although it suggests that it's to compliment the
implementation of the proposed Pali to Puamana Parkway plan, we don't know yet.
So, I'm not going to be able to tell you currently that what's being proposed is a direct
conflict and internally inconsistent with the current verbiage in the parkway plan. In
other words, it hasn't been decided yet. So, the devil is in the details in other words.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Which, Chair, for me, is the community plan level.
So, I mean it's unfortunate we have to go to these little minute details here when
we're supposed to be sticking to general and that is why, overall, I just cannot
support any of this. But, anyways, thank you, Corporation Counsel for your
your
comments. And, Chair, thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Members, further discussion? All those in
favor, and before I I call the vote for the amendment, Chair will recognize
Mr. Pontanilla to once again state the proposed motion please.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
The motion is to move to insert a new footnote 45 after "W4" in Table 8-29 on
on
page 8-64 to read "The future delineation of potential urban growth areas makai of
the existing Honoapiilani Highway may be undertaken in conjunction with updates or
or
amendments to the West Maui Community Plan. Such delineation may consider the
need to: protect adjacent coastal and marine ecosystem (including the reefs at
Olowalu), enhance public shoreline access and open space, and implement the
proposed Pali to Puamana Parkway plan"; and to renumber the subsequent
footnotes accordingly.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you,
you, Mr. Pontanilla Members, the Chair is going to call for the
vote. I will ask the Clerk for aa roll call.
Mr. Clerk
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All those in favor of the motion to amend as stated by Mr. Pontanilla.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Gladys Coelho Baisa.

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:

AYE.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Robert Carroll.

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

AYE.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Elle Cochran.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:

NO.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Don Couch.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:

AYE.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Riki Hokama.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

NO.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK Councilmember Michael P. Victorino.
.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

STILL NOT SATISFIED, NO.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Mike White.

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:

AYE.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Vice-Chair Joseph Pontanilla.

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA:

AYE.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Chair Danny A. Mateo.

CHAIR MATEO:

NO.

AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COUCH,
WHITE, AND VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA.
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NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
VICTORINO, AND CHAIR MATEO.

HOKAMA,

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, there are five "ayes"; four "noes". Amendment
passes.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Chair recognize Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
II MOVE TO SUSPEND RULE 19(D) OF THE RULES OF THE
COUNCIL TO ALLOW THE COUNCIL TO PASS BILL 101, AS
AMENDED, ON SECOND AND FINAL READING.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH
SECOND
CHAIR MATEO: Members, we have a motion on the floor made by Mr. Pontanilla, second
by Mr. Couch, to suspend Rule 19(D), Rules of the Council, to allow the Council to
pass Bill 101, as amended, on second and final reading.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chairman, Members, we have Rule 19(D) of the Rules of the
Council requires that a bill or resolution being considered for final reading that is
amended at the Council meeting shall not be acted upon at the same meeting as the
such amended, amended bill or resolution shall not
amendment. And final action on such
be taken until the next feasible meeting.
However, pursuant to Resolution 12-66, the Council's deadline to enact the Maui
Island Plan is December 31, 2012. Because the Council will not meet again before
December 31, the Council will be unable to meet the deadline unless Rule 19(D) is
suspended. Therefore, I ask for the Members support for my motion.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, discussion?
Mr. Couch.

•

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Question to you, Chair. How many, is this a a majority?
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CHAIR MATEO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Super majority-CHAIR MATEO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --or majority?
CHAIR MATEO: Yes. It's a super majority.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So, six?
CHAIR MATEO: Yes
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, and then my question still stands with, I still don't know
that II got a complete answer from Corp. Counsel whether or not this is absolutely
necessary. If this change was enough to cause it to be referred to the next Council
meeting.
CHAIR MATEO: Corporation Counsel.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Yeah, I would suggest that it would be beyond the plain
typographical error corrections and it would be a substantive change. So, the
necessity of the motion to waive the Rules, in my view, would be
be required in order for
you to vote on it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Once again, Members, the Chair will call for the vote. The
motion on the floor by Member Pontanilla is to suspend Rule 19(D) of Rules of the
Council to allow the Council to pass Bill 101,
101, as amended on second and final
reading. All those in favor of the motion, sig-COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Roll call.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, we're going to request for a roll call.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, roll call and request for recess pl ease.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Recess prior to the roll call?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes.
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CHAIR MATEO: Members, we're going to take, Mr. Couch, two minutes?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Two.
CHAIR MATEO: Two minute recess. Standing in recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 4:41 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 4:48 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR MATEO: Council of the County of Maui regular meeting, December 21, 2012, will
reconvene. Prior to the, the break, Mr. Couch had a query. Had that been resolved
• or is that?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes, my, Mr. Chair, my question was, we've done this for the
budget and, and passed substantive changes on second reading of the budget. And
then there, there's a, a little clause in there that says something about Charter
deadlines. And, there is no Charter deadline on this so, I understand that. That
being said, may I I make a comment?
CHAIR MATEO: You, ah, yes. I pressed my button.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You know, we've been working on this thing for many years,
this Council too. To have this be thrown out of whack for a procee, you know, a
procedural vote would, would be a shame. I would ask the Members to consider,
we've all had our plusses and our minuses, our wins and our losses. This is done
now. Let's get this through. Let's not hang this up on a procedural vote. I'm asking
my Members to take, and my fellow Members to think about that. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Ms. Baisa
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. And I'm sorry to drag this out but
but
II do want to say something. The vote before us is to waive the Rules. And waiving
the Rules allows us to vote on the amendment. Since the amendment is the real
issue and not the waiving of the Rules, I am in support of this motion. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Baisa.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Actually, just to clarify, the amendment has passed.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So, you know-CHAIR MATEO: We'll go to the-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --the vote's going to be on the-CHAIR MATEO: --main motion as amended.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, for the whole passing of the bill, so.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Correct.
CHAIR MATEO: Correct, yeah.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. You know, I, I, did we get to this point? And,
you know, I agree we've worked many years on this and all the other things. But, I, I,
I, I, I'm worried the sometimes these kinds of big changes may, may have a profound
effect. I won't stop the process and I won't be the cog that, that stops everything.
I just want everyone to know that, although I've, I've stood fast in what I believe and I
really believe that we don't want development makai of the highway. I've said that.
I'm willing to compromise for 200 feet barrier, all these other things in, but I'm still
very concerned in that area. But, I won't obstruct what needs to be done.
I will reluctantly support this just so that we get the job done and we don't have to
take it to the next Council, because I would also be doing a disservice to the two new
Members coming in and the two Members that are leaving; putting them in a
predicament of understanding what's going on and you folks leaving without
completing what you intended to complete. So, that's my take on that. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members, addition, additional questions?
Thank you. Members, once again, the motion on the floor is to suspend Rule 19(D)
of the Rules of the Council to allow the Council to pass Bill No. 101, as amended, on
second and final reading. All those in favor of, of the motion. Is there a request for
roll call? Thank you, all those in favor of the motion, please signify by saying "aye".
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COUCH,
VICTORINO, WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA,
AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN AND HOKAMA.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, we have seven "ayes"; two "noes", Member Cochran and
Mr. Hokama. Motion is passed.
We are returning back to the main motion. Additional discussion, Members? All
those in favor of the motion that Bill No. 101 (2012), as amended, pass on
on second
and final reading, signify by saying "aye".
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Aye.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk, we're going to ask for a roll call please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Gladys Coelho Baisa

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:

AYE

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Robert Carroll.

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

AYE.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Elle Cochran.

.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN

.

N
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Don Couch.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:

AYE.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Riki Hokama.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

NO.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Michael P. Victorino.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

NO.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Mike White.

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:

AYE.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Vice-Chair Joseph Pontanilla

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA:

AYE

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Chair Danny A. Mateo.

CHAIR MATEO:

NO.

.

AYES COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COUCH,
WHITE, AND VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA.
NOES COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
VICTORINO, AND CHAIR MATEO.

HOKAMA,

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:
Chairman, there are five "ayes"; four "noes".
No. 101 (2012) passes second and final reading.

Bill

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members,that was, that was a rather lengthy exercise at this
point. I thank you all very much for-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We just wanted to give you some more time in front.
CHAIR MATEO: I, I 1 know. Justwanted to thank you for the, the effort, and again,
Ms. Baisa, thank you very much for your effort.
Mr. Clerk, further business for this body?
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, there is no further business scheduled for this
Council meeting.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, we have concluded our business for the day. And, as we all
start to prepare for the holidays, the Chair would ask the Members if you would like to
share a holiday message to the people of Maui County. The Chair will gladly open
the floor. And I am going to start this end, starting from Vice-Chair Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. As I leave this Council, you know, it's,
it's have been a, a very rewarding experience for me, being a Member of the Maui
County Council for the last ten years. And I, I, I just want to wish all the people in
Maui County a Happy Christmas and prosperous New Year. It's been fun. It's been,
like Chairman Mateo always say, it's been a journey. Spent ten Christmas's in this
chambers and, you know, again, I just want to wish all of the people out here in Maui
County, Happy New Year, Merry Christmas, be safe. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Vice-Chair.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I'd just like to wish you and, and
Mr. Pontanilla Godspeed and God bless you. And wish you well for the upcoming
years of maybe retirement, but I doubt it.
And for all those in, in Maui County, Mele Kalikimaka and a hau'oli makahiki hou.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. White.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. And I, I will also echo the same
sentiment. It's been an honor and a pleasure to work with you, Chair Mateo and
Vice-Chair Pontanilla. We never agreed on everything but then that was what it, this
was all about. We all did what was good for the people of Maui County, at least in
our hearts, yeah.
I would like to ask all the people of Maui County to please take a moment to, to
reflect. We've had tragedies in our, with our youth. We've lost a great Senator. And
we've had major accidents on our highways in the last couple of days. And so I ask
people to really reflect, take some time, love each other, slow it down, don't be
rushing to get anywhere. Cause you get there only one car in front of me and so I'm
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ready to say, and I won't say what I'm thinking. But please, let's have a safe holiday
season. Please, the keiki are out there, our kupuna are walking too, lots of people
out there. Slow down, take your time. Let's have a safe and uneventful rest of the
holiday season. Merry Christmas to all and a healthy, happy, and prosperous New
Year.
And God bless Senator Daniel K. Inouye for everything he's done for us in the
Country, this State, and this County. May he rest in peace. Amen.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. Once again, thank you and
Mr. Pontanilla for your service dedication to our people. My best to you and your
families for a Happy Holiday season.
You know, one thing that I'd like to share with our people, Mr. Chairman, is that it's
interesting, you know, we've been working hard, we've been working on this Island
Plan, General Plan updates. And it's interesting for me to reflect, because at this
time of the year, we try to remember who we want to be as a people every day of the
year. And it's interesting that once New Year's passes, we tend to regress and go
back to who we are in a way. And then when Christmas comes again, we all try to be
the people we hope to be.
And I share that, Mr. Chairman, with our community because while we have strived
for and succeeded in many areas of great economic growth which helps our
community. Obviously, one area that we haven't grown as well and as quickly to
keep up with the rest of the economy has been our social growth. And that is why,
with the rest of the Country, you find more polarization, more conflict then willingness
to compromise. And it's because we don't spend enough time developing who we
are as a people and understanding what makes us a people; that this time of the
year, it's a great reminder for all of us.
And I share that sincerely with all our people in this County that, I hope we can
remember to be who we wish to be during this time of the year, every day of the year.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And want to thank you and
Mr. Pontanilla one more time for showing us the way. And I want to just, you know,
not necessarily on behalf of our, of the freshmen here, but just to point out to
Mr. White, Ms. Cochran, and myself, that we, we're, we're no longer freshmen. We
survived. You not freshmen, you
you got 12 years.
You know, it was very, under your leadership and Mr. Pontanilla's ViceChairmanship, very learning, very, very sober experience, exciting at times,
passionate at a lot of times. But, through it all, we've all remained collegial. We can
talk to each other in the halls. We can go to community events and, and not, you
you
know, be at each other's throats.
I,I, I really, you know, you don't notice that until you sit here. You don't notice that on,
you know, everybody sees on TV, oh wow, they're duking it out. And then, you
you know
what, we can, as Mr. Hokama is fond of saying, go out and have a beer together.
Although some of us don't drink. But, you know, he's, you get the idea. And, and it's,
it's been an eye opening experience for, certainly for me. And, it's, it's been
wonderful, So, thank you, Chair.

And, and I do wish the people of Maui County a Merry Christmas and Happy New
Year. And please, as Mr. Victorino says, drive safe. You know, think about it. Don't,
it's not worth it to get in your car; get a cab, get a designated driver. But drive safe.
Let's, let's stop all this carnage on the road if we can. Mahalo.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Couch
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair for this opportunity. And again, I, I, I'm
quite honored and, and feel very privileged to have experienced my first term in
Council with the two of you; you and Mr. Pontanilla. And I'm glad that I was here and
been able to learn and be mentored and guided by you folks. So, you will be sorely
missed but definitely Happy Holidays to you and your family.
And definitely to all the people out there; the people who watch us onon Akaku, the
people who turn out into our chambers, you know, morning, noon, and night. I mean,
they're here religiously and wanting to get their voices heard and their perspectives
seen.
And, you know, West Maui has the lowest voter turn-out in the nation. And here I
am, the representative for that area, and somehow I got votes somewhere I guess.
And I, you know, I, I wonder, I try to, I'm trying to address that. I'm trying to figure out
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what's causing that, you know. And so, for me to be here, it's to walk my talk. For
me to be here, it's to, you know, share a little bit of ray of hope for the younger
generations, the future that we all talk about; the keiki, the legacies that we want to
leave behind for them.
And, I just want to thank the two of you for leaving us a great foundation on, on which
to, to build from. And so, I hope to have a, a, you know, a better fruitful, prosperous
New Year. And, you know, there's some wins and some losses along the way on this
journey that you speak about. And I just want to say thank you so much to the two of
you for being part of my journey. And I know it's just starting and I hope to have a, a
lot more time here on the Council to learn and to get better things created and to, you
know, for the quality of life of our people. So, thank you, Chair Mateo. Thank you,
Vice-Chair Pontanilla. And all the best to you folks and, and everyone out there in
Maui County. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Cochran.
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. It's been a long day. Actually,
it's been a long seven years. I can't, I can't believe that so much time has passed by.
Mr. Couch, is saying six. No there was a seven. I started this before I got here. I
was General Advisory Plan, in a meeting before I got here, so it's been a long time.
And I'm at the point where I got to tell you, I am just glad that it's pau. I really wanted
to get this done. You know, we promised the people of Maui County as we went
along and we kept on moving the deadline and moving the deadline, that we were
going to get done by the end of the year. And thanks to everybody, we made it. So,
I want to thank everybody for working so hard in helping me get here.
I do want to say my aloha to Joe and Danny. I'm really glad that you're not going
very far so we don't have to worry too much about alohas, because really it's a, ahui
hou. And we'll see you guys in the new year. We'll be working, probably in new
relationships. That'll be very exciting to see how all that works. I do want to wish
everyone, I was, I would normally, as everybody knows be in Mexico at this time.
And so I'm going in my dreams this year because I won't be able to go.
But, I wish everyone feliz navidad, a prospero ano nuevo. And if you have to drink a
margarita, please do it at home and stay home. Don't go out on the road. We've had
enough misery this year. I don't want any other family to have to go through what
we've been through this year. It's just too much. As a mother and a grandmother,
and a great-grandmother, I live in terror of sirens and emergency vehicles. And when
the phone rings and I'm on Facebook and it says there's an accident, I can't breathe
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until I count heads. So, please everybody, think about that. We love you and we
don't want to go through that. So, Merry Christmas, but be careful. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Baisa.
Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I knew you might call on us today so I
was really worried about a few things. So, I happen to have Santa's cellphone
number. So, I called him because I'm, I was really concerned, you know, about this
Council. And I think we did a pretty good job but I was a little worried. So, I asked
him and he checked. And he said that everybody on the Council made the "A" list.
So, yeah, everybody made the "A" list.
Then I asked him, if he had anything he would like to pass on personally to the
Council. You know, kind of taking advantage cause I know him so well. And, he just
gave me his signature line. And I'll leave you with that. "Ho, Ho, Ho, Merry
Christmas and to all a good night." Aloha.
CHAIR MATEO: That was really great. Thank you, Mr. Carroll.
I guess from the Chair, I'm really, I'm really excited and yet at the same time kind of
nervous about the next step, the next journey. But, for me, as I look back, this has
been an incredible opportunity. This has been a fantastic ride for me. I work with
incredible people who, who have the passion and the commitment and the drive to
take care of our people. So, from my heart to all of you and all of the people of Maui
County, Happy Holidays, be safe, and remember the reason for the season.
Members, the Chair would like to recognize those individuals that continue to provide
support to the Council's effort: our Corporation Counsel, Mr. Patrick Wong; our
Deputy County Clerk, Mr. Lance Taguchi; with us we have our Supervising Analyst,
Dianne Shimizu; our support staff, Joyce Murashige, Theresa Valdez; and also from
our Hana District Office, Dawn Lono; our Lanai District Office, Denise Fernandez;
and our Molokai District Office, Ella Alcon.
And the Chair would like to take this opportunity to also recognize, who is not here,
our Director of Council Services, Mr. Ken Fukuoka who by the way, the Chair bids a
fond aloha to. And let him know that it's, he's been an excellent director, a fair
individual, and most of all a friend. And we say mahalo to Ken.
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And Members, again, on behalf of Vice-Chair Joseph Pontanilla and myself, thank
you for your diligence and hard work and allowing us to be a part of the partnership
and the friendship that we have shared throughout these years. The memories will
be kept in a special place in our heart.
Regular meeting of the Council of the County of Maui for December 21, 2012 is
adjourned.

ADJOURNMENT
The regular meeting of December 21, 2012 was adjourned by the Chair at 5:07 p.m.
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